BEDMINSTER TOWNSHIP
REGULAR LAND USE BOARD MEETING
October 3, 2013 -7:00 pm

Land Use Board Chairman Lance Boxer called the meeting to order at 7:00pm,
recognized a quorum, followed by asking the Land Use Board Secretary Trina Lindsey
to call roll call of the members and professional staff.

ROLL CALL: Present: Nick Strakhov, Carol Guttschall, George Rodelius, Chairman
Lance Boxer, Vice Chairman Clair Martin, I1I, Dorn Stewart, Ken Qlsen, and Brian
Fahey. Also present was Attorney Tom Collins, Planner Frank Banisch, and Engineer
Paul Ferriero

Absent for roll call: Mayor Steve Parker, Larry Jacobs - both excused

Secretary Lindsey read the Open Public Meetings Act statement, followed by Chairman
Boxer leading the flag salute.

MINUTES:

September 12, 2013 _

On a motion by George Rodelius, seconded by Nick Strakhov and a majority voice vote,
the minutes were approved

CORRESPONDENCE: None

RESOLUTIONS: None

PUBLIC COMMENTS: None :
DETERMINATION OF COMPLETENESS: None
ORDINANCES: None

OLD BUSINESS: None
NEW BUSINESS: None

PUBLIC HEARING(s) PLANNING BOARD
CONTINUED HEARINGS: None

NEW HEARINGS: None

BOARD MEMBER COMMENTS (PB): None







PENDING APPLICATIONS PLANNING:
B&D Associates, LUB# 13-006 (PB)

Block 34, Lot 7

Site Plan Waiver and bulk variances

Scheduled for October 10, 2013 Notice Required

S.J. Morris Properties, LLC, LUB# 13-009 (PB)
Block 22, Lot 22
Preliminary and Major Final Site Plan, C variance

Paul Ferriero reported that he has not yet reviewed this application, but the application
is for a conversion from a residential property to a mixed use commercial property. Will
be on the agenda at the next meeting for Determination of Completeness.

PUBLIC HEARING(S) BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT:
CONTINUED HEARINGS: None

NEW HEARINGS:

KDC Solar SA55, LLC Solar Project, LUB# 12-015 (BOA)
Block 71.02, Lot 1, Block 62, Lot 10, Block 69, Lot 4
Preliminary and Major Final Site Plan, D variance

Deemed incomplete January 3, 2013

Updated documents received January 18, 2013

Correspondence received from Ferriero Engineering dated February 27, 2013 and
September 24, 2013

Resubmitted May 31, 2013

Deemed complete July 11, 2013

Scheduled for public hearing October 3, 2013 Notice Received

Please see attached transcript...

BOARD MEMBER COMMENTS BOA: None
PENDING APPLICATIONS BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT: None
EXECUTIVE SESSION: None







ADJOURNMENT:

As there was no further business that evening, and on a motion by Carol Guttschall,
seconded by Nick Strakhov and a majority voice vote the meeting adjourned at
10:10pm. '

Trina Lindsey, Board Secretary







BEDMINSTER TOWNSHIP
LAND USE BOARD

IN THE MATTER OF: : TRANSCRIPT

CASE: LUB# 12-015 (BCA) :
KDC Solar SAL5 LLC - QF
Solar Project ' :
Country Club Road :
Blecck 71.02, Lot 1 : PROCEEDINGS
Blocck 62, Lot 10
Blcck 69, Lot 4

X

Thursday, October 3, 2013
Municipal Building

Cne Miller Lane
Bedminster, New Jersey
Commencing at 7:06 p.m.

BCARD MEMBERS PRESENT:

LANCE BOXER, Chairman
NICK STRAKHOV

CAROL GUTTSCHALL
GEORGE RODELIUS
KENNETH OLSEN

ALSO PRESENT:

TRINA LINDSEY, Bcard Secretary
FRANK BANISCH, Board Planner
PAUL W. FERRIERO, Board Engineer

PRECISION REPORTING SERVICE
Certified Shorthand Reporters
(208) 642-4299% (phone)

(908} 704-7361 (fax)
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i
1 APPEARANCES: i3 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Good evening everybody. {i
2 2 Sorry to keep you waiting. Just irying to make sure i
3 THOMAS F. COLLINS, JR., ESQ. 3 we've got the right counts in the audience !
Adtorney for the Board £ ) & ) ) %
4 4 8o, if you can bear with us we have gota i
5 5  couple of administrative things to do. I think what é
McCARTER & ENGLISH, LLP 6  I'll do is maybe spend a few minutes and talk about the
6 BY: GARYT. I LLL’,ESQ‘ T process, the proceedings, where we think it's going,
Attorneys for the Applicant ; )
7 8 justto give everybody a sense, because some of you are
8 9 here for the first time, I suspect, and others are
MICHELE R. DONATO, ESQ. ) 10 frankly here many times and you know how we construct
9 Attorney for the Objectors - Stop Somerset Hills 11 the meeting. Sowe're going to try just fo go over
Power Plant
10 12 that
11 13 Are you guys able to hear me now? Okay.
RICHARD M. SASSQO, ESQ. 14 Sorry about that. So what we're going fo do is a quick
12 Attorney for the Objectors - Steve and Sabina Forbes | 45 couple of administrative items and then It spend a
13
14 16  few minutes talking about the procedure and the process
15 17  justso everybody understands it, and we hope to
16 18  proceed with this meeting. The biggest issue is the
i; 19  attendance and the size. We have 150 people that we
15 20 can handle tonight. If it does go over 150 people it's
20 21 very likely that we will have to adiourn the meeting
21 22 and find -- we're probably geing to have it in'a school
22 23 if we go forward. So if we have a large crowd we're
2 3 24 going to have to make accommodations for the citizens i
55 25 so that everybody can be a part of this, So we'll E
Page 3 Page 5{
1 INDEX 1 explain that in a couple of minutes, sc if you can bear §
2 2 withme. Canwe do aroll call, Trina? :
3 OPENING REMARKS DY CHAIRMAN BOXER............ page 5 : ’ : :
4 COMMENTS BY: 3 SECRETARY LINDSEY: Mr. Strakhov? (
MR. SASSO....covvivevnrrrennrnpage 11 . :
5 M. DOMATG, e page 17 | BOARD MEMBER STRAKHOV: Here. .
MR HALL e PAZE 19 5 SECRETARY LINDSEY: Ms. Gutischall? :
OPENING STATEMENTS: 6 BOARD MEMBER GU’ITSCHALL.- Here, %
7 7 SECRETARY LINDSEY: Mr. Rodelius? g
P 8 BOARD MEMBER RODELIUS: Here, t
8 MS, DONATO......cccevvieereenen PAEE 47 N
9  WITNESS: PAGE g SECRETARY LINDSEY: Do I count Mr. Martin :
10 THOMAS LYNCH 10 asabsent? ;
By Mr. Hall...coecorrer 51 o ;
11 By M. $8550..rerrscorrrre 62 11 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Yes, he's going to recuse E
s By Ms. Donato.....nnrne..... 36 12  himself, i
i
JOHN SPINNATOQ 13 SECRETARY LINDSEY: Mr, Martin is absent, 3
iz (Swom only).....crsris. 51 14 Mr. Stewart is absent. Mr. Olsen? 1
15 EXHIBITS 15 BOARD MEMBER OLSEN: Here. .
16 INEVD. DESCRIPTION o PAGE 16 SECRETARY LINDSEY: Chairman Boxer? %;
11 Al Conceptual Video 17 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Here. Fahey and Martin |
15 AUDIENCE MEMBERS SWORN: " 18  are going to be recusing because of conflicts. Okay. é
20  JEFFBOLASH......ccvninnpage . . £
MICHELE SMITH......... ....page 116 19  Open Public Meeting Statement, please? §
21 DANIEL TERRAGLIA.. comeeen PAGE 125 20 {Whereupon, the Board secretary reads the 1
- KEN CATUCCT..ceesee e vecreren g 130 21 Statement into the record.)
SPECIAL REQUESTS 22 {Pledge of Allegiance.) %
23 : il
PAGE LINE 23 {Other agenda ifems on record.) g
24 24 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Tonight we're going to -
»s llQ 24 25  specifically focus on KDC Solar. We just have a couple ‘;
2 (Pages 2 to b}
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1 more itemns before we go through the meeting and we'll 1 plenty of opportunity to speak in a way that's
2 explain the difference between meetings and hearings in 2 productive and with the civility that we've always
3 justacouple of minutes, 3 applied in this hearing room.
4 (Agenda items.) 4 In every big case that we've ever heard
5 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Correspondence is all 5  Tvetold people this: The best thing fo do is just
6  refated to KDC, and these correspondences that we've 6  stay involved. Everything is very transparent, and if
7 received have to do with inferpretation and procedural 7 youcome to the meetings, and if you pay attentionto
8§  matters that we'll get to in a few minutes. We have no 8  the websites for schedufing, and if you can get copies
9  Resolutions. 9  of the records there's going to be nothing hidden from
10 We do have a time for public comuments. Let 10  the audience, It's all available, just like we have
11  me explain the public comments section. This is for 11 i,
12 anything that's not on the agenda tonight, so if vou're 1z So we encourage you to stay invoived, The
13 here and you'd like to make a statement or come up and, |13  hearing is recorded. The applicant has a court
14 you know, if you have something to say about something | 14 stenographer, so there's going to be a written record,
15  that's not on the agenda. So anything that's not on 15 We know that many of you come with signs and we think
16  the agenda, which is KDC, you can come up at thistime, |16  that's fine, but I'm going to ask you that while you're
17 tell us who you are, your address, your name and you 17 inthe hearing room to keep the signs down. It'snota
18  can come up and make a staternent, 18  protest, it's a hearing, and we treat it as that. And
19 If it's about KDC we're going to talk about 19  you certainly will have your say, but in this hearing
20 how that evolves in a few minutes once we go through 20 room having the signs up it's just not going to work
21 the procedures. (No response.) Okay. Great. Sceing 21 because il's just not courteous, and it's not going to
22 none. Board member comments, anything from anyone? |22  be helpful, but you can certainly have the signs with
23 (Noresponse.) 23 you and there's plenty of ways for you to demonstrate
24 (Agenda items.) 24 your opinions,
25 CHAIRMAN BOXER: So tonight we're goingto | 25 With respect to the evening, before we get
Page 7 Page 9
1 start the process with KDC Solar. I thought I would 1 into the hearing we have to take some other
2 just make a couple of comments that hopefully will help 2 administrative actions that Tem Collins, and the
3 those of you that have not been here, and those of you 3 applicant, and potentially some of the Objectors will
4 that have participated in these hearings maybe it's 4 come up and have a number of arguments about the
5  justarefresh. 5  procedure, some of the notices. There might be some
6 The very best thing that we all can do as 6  defects in the process, we're not sure yet. We just
7 citizens is just participate, and T'll tatk about that 7 have to go through z little administrative work before
8  inacouple of minutes. There are going fo be very 8  we can proceed into the hearing.
9  strong opinions, and that's okay, on both sides, so we 9 Once we are clear to proceed the applicant
10  aska couple of things from the people that are here. 10  will come before us and they will have the floor. We
1t Every applicant that comes before us gets a fair 11 don'tknow how long this will take. It will not be
12 hearing, that's just the way it is, and you'd want it 12 solved in-one meeting, but we don't know how many
13 vyourself. Sowe ask as this evolves, however long it 13 meetings it will take. Tt will all depend on the
14  takes, and we don't know how long it will take. Weask |14  applicant and the Objectors and just how many witnesses
15  thatyou stay informed and you perform your diligence. 15  are being called and the cross-examination times, so
16  You can read the website, We'll have meeting minutes, 16  all we can do is promise that people will get a fair
17  we'll have recordings. It's being transcribed. 17  hearing, and you'll get plenty of opporfunity to speak,
18  There's many forms of information that will be 18  and we'll just have to let the time take its course.
19  available to people and we encourage you to stay aware | 19 So with that, Mr. Collins? i
20  of what's going on. 20 MR. COLLINS: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And
21 You'll be given ample opportunity, 21 1just ask for any atforneys or persons who would like
22 everybody will be given ample opportanity to speak, 22 to make an appearance for purposes of jurisdictional
23  cross-examine witnesses. If you're an Objector 23  objections to come forward and maybe Mr. Hall could
24 bringing experts there will be a process that we will 24 come forward and make an appearance for the applicant.
25  follow, and I can assure everybody that you'll get 25 So if we can focus on the attorneys and the persons who

3 (Pages 6 to 9)
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Page 10 Page 12

1 are actually raising a jurisdictional objection to the 1 impacted at all have notice of what the application is

2 hearing proceeding, 2 so that they be given the oppartunity to exercise their

3 MR. HALL: Just for the record, Gary Hall 3 due process, just like everyone else is doing here this

4 with the law firm of McCarter and English representing 4 evening, and challenge or participate in the hearings.

5  the applicant. 5 In this particular case because it is such

6 MR. SASSO: Richard Sasso on behalf of 6  alarge development I can see how it got dropped off

7 Steve and Sabina Forbes, 31 W. Mountain Boulevard, 7 because it's a line, but the fact of the matier isit's

8  Warren Township. 8  our position that the law requires that the Bridgewater

9 MS. DONATO: Michele Denato on behalf of 9  people be noticed.
10  Stop Somerset Hills Power Plant, also known as Preserve | 10 Now, when looking at the 200-foot list, and
11  Bedminster. 11 1have not seen the affidavit, but the property owner
12 CHATRMAN BOXER: Great. Nicetohaveyou |12  200-foot Hst, that one piece that's in Bridgewater :
13  all here. Thanks for coming, 13 that is part of the Kirby property but located in H
14 MR. COLLINS: AndIknow that -- are there 14  Bridgewater Township does, in fact, have a 200-foot ’:
15  any persons in the audience who are not represented by 15  list, but what's really apparent is that the other g
16  anattorney who are raising a jurisdictional objection? 16  citizens of Bridgewater were not notified, namely, the f
17  Now, we're not talking about the substance of the case, 17 vpeople within 200 feet of Sanofi. %
18  buia procedural jurisdiction. 18 Now, my adversary takes the position that, %
19 No other persons has raised their hand or 19 look, it's not a big construction job, we're just :
20  stood, so I will turn to the two attorneys to please 20 running a line, et cetera, but I think that kind of i
21 express the objections that you would like to express 21 defeats the purpose of the case that I cited and the .
22 astojurisdiction. Iknow you've written some 22 Appellate Division logic, which is youhave tohave |
23 letters, and one of you have, maybe both of you have, 23 strict compliance with the notice requirements under .
24 and 1 think you've copied Mr, Hall, and you've copied 24 the MLUL to give the citizens their fair opportunity to
25  the Board, so we have a copy of your letters. You 25  participate. :

Page 11 Page 13 ?

1 don't have to read them or repeat them any lengthier 1 If we proceed tonighi I think that it .

2 than you would like to, and if you want to raise any 2 jeopardizes the application. We know from a practical

3 other objections plesse raise them now and fet Mr. Hall 3 standpoint there are only five that are here {onight.

4 address them, raise all of your objections, both 4 And this kind of dovetails on top of the other argument

5  attorneys, and then Mr. Hall you address all of their 5 by the Citizens Group, which I don't represent, but Ms.

6  objections and let's see where they lie, where the &  Donato does, and namely -- and being the parent of four

7 issues lie. 7 1can appreciate this with the wife who's a sixth-grade

8 MR. SASSO: Mr. Chairman, members of the 8  teacher, it's school night in Bedminster. It's

9  Board, Mr. Collins, thank you. Richard Sasso on behalf 9  parents' evening to go and meet the teachers and be
10 ofthe Forbes. My objection is ene of jurisdiction in 10  directly involved with their kids' education. So when
11  that this particular project, which you know, is a very 11 the issue came up this morning I reaily thought it was
12 large commercial project, specifically involves 12 somewhat of a no-brainer, but there is opposition to it
13  construction werk done not just on the lots that are 13 and I know they've waited some fime fo get started, but
14 st forth in the plans, but also across or under Route 14  isn't it better to err on the side of safety than go
15 287 with significant construction there, all the way 15  forward when it truly is a jurisdictional argument that .
16  overto the Bridgewaier lot that Sanofi leases. 16  could aint the entire proceeding? z
17 Our law, and I ¢ited the main case from the 17 The other question that I have that perhaps i
18  Appellate Division, Brower Development versus The 18  Trina can answer, was the Clerk of Bridgewater Township %
19  Planning Board in 1992, they had a sitvation where 19  notified? Because i's not on the list, which is a
20  someone was putting in a development, but ong of the 20  requirement under the MLUL, as well as your specific %
21  requirements of the development, or one of the things 21 ordinance that you have on the site 13-703 4 requires f
22 that was needed for the development was putting in an 22 that "Notice be specifically given to the clerk of any i
23 access driveway on a third-party’s lot. And the Court 23 adjoining municipality when the property's located %
24  looking at the MLUL with the specific purpose behind 24 within 200 feet." Now, I haven't seen the affidavit, }
25  the statute, which is to let all citizens who can he 25 i

and perhaps Trina can enlighten us, or Gary, as to
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Page 14 Page 16§
1 whether or not the clerk was notified, but if the clerk 1 August
2 was not notified that's yet another reason-why this 2 We also chose not to have the hearing last
3 should not go forward tonight. And quite frankty, 3 month during Rosh Hashanah, We were asked by a number
4 again, for the parents who can't be here who think it's 4 of citizens and we all agreed that it was an
5  more important to take care of their kids' education it 5  appropriate and respectfut thing to do, and the
&  would give them the opportunity at the next hearing to 6  applicant again was willing to accept that, But in
7 participate. And secondty, perhaps we'll have more 7 truth there's going to be many, many nights ahead of
&  members then to hear the application rather than 8  us, and the very best thing we can do is ge started.
9  reading the transcript without the benefit of seeing 9  There's going to be conflicts, and if it's not in
10  the witnesses testify. That's my position. I guess we 10  Bedminster it may be in Bridgewater. And we can take a
11  can find out whether or not the clerk was notified or 11 ook at the major conflicts, but we might run into some
12  not. 12 - like tonight where we have to proceed and hopefully
13 MR. HALL: The clerk was notified. I have 13 people will catch up, but I want everyone to understand
14  astamped receipt, so that's not an issue. I wouldn't 14  that we did give it due consideration.
15  comment on anything else, but let's set that aside. 15 Mir. Collins, could T ask you a liftle bit
16 MR. SASSQ: Okay. That issue, it's not on 16  about Brower Development versus The Planning Board
17 the 200-foot list, but it was done. So it leaves us 17 19927
18  with the same issue; namely, there's heavy duty 18 MR. COLLINS: Ibelieve Michele will also
19 construction work that's essential to this project. 19  address the subject, and then Mr. Hall will address
20  This whole project of putting three-thousand plus 20  this. Sowhy don't we hear from Michele?
21 posts, 3,361 piles in a bucolic area of a farm here in 21 MS. DONATO: Thank you. ShallIstay here
22  Bedminster is a commercial project that is specifically | 22 or—
23 for the construction work and the feeding of major 23 CHAIRMAN BOXER: You can stay wherever
24 amount of electricity that will satisfy Sanofi's -- a 24 you'dlike.
25  hundred percent of their electrical needs, requires 25 MR. HALL: You're welcome to sit next to
Page 15 Page 17
1 construction across -- under 287, alt the way to 1 me. Twon'tbite. Not yet, maybe later.
2 Sanofi, and it's only fair and 1 think legally proper 2 MS. DONATO: Good evening, Mr. Chairman,
3 to notify those people in Bridgewater within 200 feet. 3 members of the Board.
4 Plus, let's net limit ourselves to that, 4 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Nice to have you here.
5  because in the public notice that gets put in the 5 MS. DONATO: 1, too, join in all of the
&  newspaper there are other people of Bridgewater that &  arguments that were raised by Mr. Sasso. And I think
7 would see that that's affecting them on that side of 7  that they're very significant arguments. And it
8  the highway in the area of Sanofi. So it's not just 8  reminds me of'a sign that my accountant had on his
3 limited to the 200-foot radius, it's also the 9 wall, "Why is there always enough time to do something
10  publication that would give people notice in 10 over again, but never enough lime to do it right in the
11  Bridgewater to participate, if they so chose. Thank 11 first place?”
12 you, Mr. Chairman, 12 There is a significant element here that is
13 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Thank you, Mr. Sasso. 1 {13 past of this property. Thissite would not be
14  will make just & couple of comments and ask Mr, Coltins | 14 developed but for its connection to the Sanofi site.
15  for some clatity on Brower Development versus The 15  And, in fact, this applicant has taken the position
16  Planning Board 1992. Iwill tell all of you that we 16  that this Kirby Farm is contiguous to the Sanofi site.
17  have considered the postponement request for tonight 17 It somewhat challenges the physical facts, but
18  because of the open school night, so let me reflect a 18  nevertheless there is a direct and symbiotic connection
19 little bit. We asked this applicant to delay the 19  between this application and the Sanofi site. Without
20  entire month of August because we felt that we didn't 20  the Sanofi site this site would not be developed for
21  have a quorum avsilable and we did not want to start 21  this purpose. It is a net-metered facilify. So you
22  the case and then have to potentially delay it because 22 cannof separate the two.
23 members were not avaiiable or members were unableto | 23 - Now, your engineer very aptly noted that
24 hearit It was just going to be & very choppy month, 24 the applicant had not shown the connection between this
25 site and the Sanofi site, When that would be like

so we asked the applicant 1o delay for the month of

o
;|
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1 saying, well, we're not going to show you the other 1 And, frankly, from what I hear, you'd have to be living
2 part of this puzzle, why we are proposing this, and 2 inacocoon the past six months to not know that we're
3 therefore we don't have to give notice. And I think 3 coming here. It's been in the paper. There's a web
4 that that's kind of a shell game that we should really 4 page, we'll talk about that and another points, but
5  avoid {from this perspective. 5  it'snoasecret. And Mr. Sasso says, "Heavy duty
& 1 also, you know, would want to stress that ©  construction on the Sanofi site." T don't know where he
7 inthe Brower Case the driveway that caused the court 7 gotthat from. We didn't say it. We're giving them
8  tooverturn the approval was a secondary access, it 8  electricity. We've got to run a line over there and
9 wasn't the primary access. So it wasn't even the major 9 maybe a little transformer or something, whatever
10  impact that a primary access would have, 10  Bridgewater requires -- {laughing from the public.) If
11 Now, with respect to the questicn of the 11 we needed an approval from Bridgewater we'll get it,
12 school night that's going on this evening. I 12 but we're not there yet. And it's not impacting
13  understand that you, for reasons that were quite 13 anyone.
14  legitimate, you had to call off both the August hearing 14 The Brower Development Case said, I gave
15  and the September hearing, but T don't think that those 1%  youaletter, I don't know if you gotto read it,
16  two decisions should impact this decision. This is 16  quoted from that case. The bottom line from the
17  something that, as pointed out by your planner, Frank 17 Appellate Division says, "It is clear that property
18  Banisch in his report, really dramatically changes the 18  owners located near the secondary roadway would be
19  entire zone and what this township really has been 19 significantly affected by its construction and should
20  involved in the forefront in farmland preservation. 2G  have been afforded notice.”
21 And people should be allowed to know that that is 21 In building a road that's -- not only
22 happening. They should be allowed to be here. Manyof |22 building it but it's going to have traffic, yeah,
23 you have probably had to read a transcript in the past 23 that's a whole different animal. Cars are not going to
24 and you know that you really lose a lot by listening -- 24 drive on a power line. Whatever gets in, a litie bit
25 by just reading a transeript or listening to the tape. 25  of stuff goes in, the building will function as an
Page 19 Page 21}
1 You can' really judge credibility. You can't really 1 office building as it did before. We're not building :
2 see the maps up while the witness is talking, Tt 2 new roads or anything fike that.
3 becomes a very, very digjointed kind of way to 3 So Ithink it's -- the analogy is not
4 understand the record. 4  there. I mean, I don't know where you draw the line
5 So, you know, we do think that it would be 5  once you go there, I mean, the statute says notice
6  best to start off on the right foot, have the proper &  people within 200 feet of the property that's the
7 notice, et everybody know what's going on. Tmso 7 subject of the application. It's this property. At
8  pleased to hear of your transparency, and I can only 8  the request of Mr. Ferriero we said, yeah, we'll show a
S  say that  have noted it myself in attempting to get 9  line. There's going to be a line here. We haven't
10  information and in dealing with this application, And 10  engineered if, because we're not there yet. We hope to
11 in furtherance of that policy we hope that you would, 11  get your approval then we engineer and do that. We
12  number one, require the notice, and number two allow 12 have to deal with New Jersey Department of
13  this matter to go forward when everyone can be here, 13  Transportation to go under the highway. Those are all
14  Thank you. 14  things we'll have to do in the fufure. We're not
15 CHAIRMAN RBOXER: Thank you, Ms. Donato. | 15  there. We're not seeking approval for that, and we
16  Appreciate it. 16  don't have plans showing any of that,
17 MR, COLLINS: Mr. Hall, would you lke 17 So I think, as I said, we've noticed in
18  fo-- 18  accordance with the statute. We have the list from
18 MR. HALL: I'li be brief, if I could. I 19  DBridgewater. We have the list from your tax office,
2C¢  would like to comment, though. Mr. Sasso's concernfor |20 We noticed everybody. We publish in the paper. We
21  Bridgewater residenis is touching, but misgnided. 1 21  explain what we're doing. [It's net metered to serve an
22 mean, there's no secret, and the notice says, it does 22 office building on the other side of 287. And as the
23  mention Sanofi. It says, "We're net metering for an 23 Chairman noted we understand August, all right,
24  office complex on the other side of 287." That was a 24  September, Rosh Hashanah, and as I think the Chairman
25 said, we didn't complain but we'd really like to get

TS e S
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1 started now. : 1 hearings as a specific request for approval of the

2 We're ready to go, and the Chairman 2 same, and they did not notice for that addition to the

3 acknowledged we're not going to be done in one meeting. 3 application of additional property.

4 Weall know that, I mean, I've been doing this long 4 There is no proposal here for this land in

5 enough to know we're going to be here for a while. And 5  Bridgewater to be included within the property for the

6  peopie, you know, people are always going to have 6  purpose of the Bedminster approval. Therefore, nofice

7 things why they can't come. They miss it, why the 7 has been done in accordance with the Municipal Land Use

8  transcript. And I'm sure Ms. Donato will be reporting 8  Law. The hearing can start if the Board wants to start

9 o her clients about whatever happens tonight. So I 9  the hearing.
10 don'isee the reason not to proceed. Thank you. 10 The next subject that you have to call is
11 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Thark you, Mr, Hall. 11  whether you would like fo grant the request of Ms.
12 MR. COLLINS: Mr. Chairman, you have two 12  Donato and Mr. Sasso for a postponement, Thatisa
13  main requests before you: One, is jurisdictional 13 matter that's within your diseretion. You make that
14  allegation that the notice is defective. I will help 14  decision based upon all the facts and circumstances,
15  vou with that. I've reviewed the subject. The 15  and you mast act in a manner that is reasonable.
16  atterneys were kind enough to send their letters and to 16 T will point out to you that you have only
17  address the subj ectto you in writing, 17 26 more days ot o on the -- I'm sorry, 36 more days on
18 1t is an interesting argument, and a very 18  the time period for making a decision on a 120 day time
19  important subject whether the notice was sufficient. 19 clock that arises from the requirements of the
20 My opinion is that it is sufficient under the Municipal 20  Municipal Land Use Law. Fm sure the applicant will
21 Land Use Law, and under the Brower Case for reasons 21 work with you on extensions of that, but it is
22 that are clear from the facts of this particular case, 22 important to try to stari cases and try o finish them
23 asopposed to the facts of the Brower Case, and because | 23 within 120 days of their completeness. It rarely
24 of the Municipal Land Use Law it's fairly clear that 24 happens on extensively complicated cases like this and
25  the notice is to be for the property that is the 25 it probably won't happen in this case, but that is the

Page 23 Page 25

1 subject of the application. It says so in Section 12B, 1 time period that the statute says cases should be —

2 and the only application that is before this Board is 2 use variances should be heard within,

3 the application in Bedminster Township. And the only 3 Another factor o consider in extensions is

4 application before this Board is the application 4 whether there will be another night, The answer to

5  lpcaied in Bedminster Township for property located in 5 thatis there absolutely will be another night, or at

&  Bedminster Township. So the subject of the 6  least one, maybe many more. It will be many months.

7 applicaiion, all of that land that is the subject of 7 And as a matter of fact their consider is that the

8  the application, was inctuded within the list from both 8  interested parties are substantially represented by

9  Bedminster and Bridgewater that were reduested by the 9 counsel, very competent counsel, Michele Donzto and Mr.
10  applicant and were served. 10  Richard Sasse, who will be here to observe the case, to
i1 The newspaper notice does, in fact, provide 11 present objections, to present positions, and many of
12 compliance with the Municipal Land Use Law for 12 the other people here tonight are also here and able to
13 newspaper notices as published by the applicant. That 13  taketheir own positions as interested parties if
12 does not mean that the subject of what will happen with | 14 they're not represented by counsel.
15  the eleciricity will be irrelevant in the proceedings. 15 So, there's nothing that in the law
16  They may very well be relevant and there may very well 16  prohibits you from starting the hearing tonight, and
17  be issues that will require additional information to 17  for not postponing i, but you should vote on whether
18  be submitted about the Sanofi property, but the notice 18  you would like to postpone it because of the reasons
19 for purposes of compliance with the Municipal Land Use | 19  requested by the two atorneys and anyone who wrote or
20  Law and the case law is adequate and sufficient and 20  toaskorally to the Board about postponing because of
21 does comply with the case law. 21 back-to-school night. So the Board should really vote
22 And one of the distinguishing features from 22 onthat
23 the Brower Case is that in that case the actual 23 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Thanks, Mr. Collins. You
24 secondary driveway was brought back into the 24 know, in the question of postponement I think that we
25 25  have all looked at this very closely, and even though T
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Page 26 Page 28
1 understand the argument I think there will be many 1 postponement request. Is that what you wanted, Ken?
2 nights where there could be conflict and it's our view 2 BOARD MEMBER OLSEN: Correct.
3 totake a vote, but it is our view that we should 3 MR. COLLINS: Nick, do you want to grant
4 proceed forward. We have given this applicant enough 4 the postponement request?
5 delaying that - we think we have really delayed this 5 BOARD MEMBER STRAKHOV: No. I want the
&  enough that we have to go forward. And if there is, in 6  meeting tonight,
7 fact, no jurisdictional defects or no application 7 MR. COLLINS: So this is a motion to deny,
8  defects then -- 8  so avote of yes would mean you're denying the
9 (Public asks the Chairman to speak louder.) 9  postponement request.
10 CHAIRMAN BOXER: If you guys can't hear me | 10 BOARD MEMBER STRAKHOV: Okay.
11 justlet me know. What I was going to say is that 11 MR. COLLINS: Then you wart to vote yes on
12 we've given careful consideration of the idea of 12 that?
13 postponements, specifically for the arguments that Ms, 13 BOARD MEMBER STRAKHOV: Yes.
14  Donato and Mr. Sasso mentioned, and it's our belief 14 SECRETARY LINDSEY: Ms. Guttschall?
15  that we need to proceed forward. We've given this case 15 BOARD MEMRBER GUTTSCHALL: Yes.
16  the entire month of Augnst and we delayed it a menth le SECRETARY LINDSEY: Mr. Rodelius?
17  because of the Jewish holiday, and there will be many 17 BOARD MEMBER RODELIUS: [ want to vote yes,
18  nights and conflicts that we have to look at. Itis 18  butT also want to point out that the applicant
19 our view that we're just going to have to live with 19  postponed the meetings also.
20 that as this wilt go on for a number of meeting and we 20 UNIDENTIFIED PUBLIC VOICE: We cannot hear.
21 really don't know how leng. T can promise all of you, 21 BOARD MEMBER RODELIUS: T just said T want
22 though, that it is a substantial religious holiday or 22 to proceed, but I just want to point out, too, that the
23 if there's 2 meaningful town event that we believe is a 23 apphicant postponed for months this hearing, se...
24 true conflict and there won't be adequate 24 UNIDENTIFTED PUBLIC VOICE: So then why are
25  representation then that will be a very different 25  you--
Page 27 Page 29
1 issue. 1 MR. COLLINS: Ma'am, you're out of order.
2 Let me ask Mr. Collins. Do we need to 2 No speaking from the audience out of order.
3 vote, Mr. Collins, on proceeding? 3 SECRETARY LINDSEY: Mr. Olsen?
4 MR, COLLINS: Ijust find in light of 4 BOARD MEMBER OLSEN: Yes, [ would like the
5  granting a postponement request or not. 5  meeting this evening.
6 CHAIRMAN BOXFR: And do we need a roll 6 SECRETARY LINDSEY: And Chairman Boxer?
7 call? 7 CHAIRMAN BOXER: ¥es.
8 MR. COLLINS: A roll call will be good. So 8 MR. COLLINS: The hearing will now start.
9  is there a motion to -- whoever wants to make a motion 9  And the applicant shonid make an opening statement, and
10 to grant or deny you should just pick which. 10  ifthe interested party's attorneys would like to make
11 BOARD MEMBER OLSEN: I make the motion. 11  anopening statement it might be helpful to shape this
i2 MR. COLLINS: So that's to deny the 12 case.
13  postpenement request, Ken? i3 MR. SASSO: Excuse me, Mr. Collins, just
14 BOARD MEMBER OLSEN: Yes. 14  from ahousekeeping standpoint, when you say the
15 MR. COLLINS: Motion to deny the 15  hearing is to commence we have a dual application here:
16  posiponement request. Is there a second? 16  One, is for interpretation of the coverage ordinance of
17 CHATRMAN BOXER: {second. 17  Bedminster versus an apphcation for preliminary and
18 SECRETARY LINDSEY: Who was the first? 18  final site plan. Traditionally, an application for an
18 BOARD MEMBER OLSEN: 1was. 19  interpretation tells the applicant and the members of
20 SECRETARY LINDSEY: Mr. Strakhov? 20 the public whether or not that particular variance is
21 BOARD MEMBER STRAKHOV: No. 21  gaing to be a variance required by the applicant.
22 SECRETARY LINDSEY: Ms. Guttschall? 22 MR, COLLINS: Mr. Sasso, I'm going to ask
23 BOARD MEMBER OLSEN: I'm sorry, howisthe | 23  you to hold your horses a little bit. Itis a good
24 motion phrased? 24  argumenti to make, but I'd like you to make that in your
25 25
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1 1 required, and yet that also requires all of the
2 what you intend to prove in the case. And then, but 2 information in the case to determine whether you would
3 why don't you let Mr. Hall go first, and you, and then 3 wantto grant that. And that issue may be related to
4 Ms. Donato about your substantive arguments about the 4 your conclusions about the negative criteria on the "D"
5  case, including that argument. [ don't think that's 5 Variance case that the applicant will be seeking to
&  jurisdictional. Iagree with you, though, you shouid 6  demonsirate.
7 bring it up. 7 That being said, it's a legal argument.
8 MR. HALL: Thank you, Actually, I was 8  Applicant should make their legat argument. Ms. Donato
9 poing to suggest that we deal with that initially asa 9  should make hers. [ think she shares in Mr. Sasso's
10  separate procedurs before I get into my opening 10 argument bui they should make the argument. And if
11 statement. Iwill defer to the Chair, 11 they would like you to hear that first they should tell
12 CHAIRMAN BOXER: It's fine with us, 12 the Board that that's what they want. I'm still likely
13 MR. HALL: BecauseIdid havea 13 to have that same opinion, but they know where I'm
14  conversation with Mr. Collins today about this, and the | 14 heading.
15  options were, and I said, well, do we want to do that 15 MR. HALL: On reflection I concur with Mr.
16  first or we can do it at the end on the full record, 16  Collins, Justso we're ¢lear, as he said, the issue
17  andI've been leaning towards doing it first. 17 s, does the lot coverage include the area of the solar
18 CHAIRMAN BOXER: We're fine with that, if |18  panels? There's legislation that says impervious. It
19  that's the way you want to proceed. 19 doesn't affect -- I mean, our presentation will cover
20 MR. HALL: Buthe's leaning towards the 20  both parts of it. We did notice for a variance that's
21  full record, which makes sense to me as well. Sol 21 required. It's not one of these things where -- well,
22 don't have a strong feeling - 22 youhave a combined Board, but where it affects Board
23 MR. COLLINS: I'm willing to hear arguments 23 jurisdiction. It doesr't. Either we need a "C"
24 from all attorneys on the subject. My inclination 24 Variance, or we don't. We have covered it both ways,
25  after reading Mr. Sasso's letter is to recommend that 25 and on reflection let's hear the whole case. So on
Page 31 Page 33 E
1 the Board keep jurisdiction over all of the issues as 1 thatissue I agree.
2 one group of issues for one case 1o be decided at the 2 Thave one other procedural matter 1 want
3 end of the case. 3 to raise before -- and 1 guess perhaps your counsel and
4 The reason I recommend that is that there's 4 then Tll do it in my opening, but Ms. Donato has
5 so many of the factual -- so much of the factual 5  entered an appearance on behalf of a group, Stop the
&  information is interrelated with the subject matter of &  Power Plant or she gave another name. Generally, when
7 the interpretation of whether -- the interpretation is 7 an attorney represents a group you want a list of the
8 anissue of whether lot coverage under the Bedminster 8  members because people that are represented by an
9  QOrdinance has a different meaning than impervious 9 attorney speak through the attorney not through
10  coverage under the exemption language of the Municipal {10 themselves. Ithink actually it's better, I'd rather
11 Land Use Law. It's a very significant issue, but it's 11 have an attorney asking questions or 20 neighbors or
12 also very infricately related to the facts that are 12 members of the public.
13 going to be presented by both the applicants and the 13 So my request s thai she provide a list of
14  objectors and the persons of inferest. It isn't 14 who she represents and the members of that group, you
15  something to decide, in my opinion, on a mere legal 15  know, not question -- guestions go through her and not
16  argument, it is something to decide based upen ail the 16  through them. _
17  facts and evidence that you hear in the case. 17 MR. COLLINS: And I think -- I would like
18 T you deny the interpretation, in other 18  to hear from Michele, but generally speaking thatis a
19  words, conclude that a "C" Variance is necessary, the 19 good rule to follow to keep the meeting organized.
20  application includes an application in the alternative 20 Michele, are you in agreement with Mr.
21 ora"C" Variance from the Bedminster ordinance forlot | 21 Hall's request on that list of members and your
22 coverage. That has all been addressed in the next 22 representation of a group of people?
23 further explanation in Mr. Ferriero's review report is 23 MS. DONATO: We don't really have a
24 an issue of this case. The "C" Variance might be 24 membership organization, as far as [ know. What I'd
25  like to be abie to do is is speak to the clients. Doss
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1 the Board have a rule that requires such disclosure so 1 issue" then it should be resolved now so that everyone
2 that I can at least be able to explain to them the 2 knows whether it's a variance or nof. You know,
3 basisforit? Ijustthink it's an unincorporated 3 coverage particularly in a farmland residential sefting
4 association and we really don't have membership, as far 4 isright, I mean, he's carrect. Ii's a very important
5 aslknow. SoIdon't know how practical the request 5  argument when you're going from a five percent max to
&  is, but I will like the opportunity to present cur &  17.15 percent. And the issue is the statuie speaks to
7 positions fully at the next hearing on that question. 7 impervious coverage and your ordinance dogs not. It
8 MR. COLLINS: [ think that's fine. Explain 8  speaks to coverage, which includes things such as
9 it at the next hearing, but as people get up tonight S decks, et cetera, that has spaces in between them.
10  and you represent them they shouldn't get up. 10 So, I really would suggest to the Board
11 MS. DONATO: Mr, Collins, Idon'tknow who |11  thatit makes more sense from a practical standpoint to
12 [represent. 12 address that issue tonight instead of waiting six
13 MR. COLLINS: That's a prebiem for you. { 13 months or whatever number of meetings the applicant
14 feel sorry for you. 14 envisions plus our experts, and we have several experts
15 MS, DONATO: 1don't feel sory for me, 15  also, to decide that issue.
1&  it's -- there's a lot of people here who are supporters 16 MS. DONATO: Yes. AndIwas just
17  and-- 17  responding on the membership, so if F may join in on
18 MR. COLLINS: I understand. So you're 18  that. When a Board renders a decision on an
19  goingto be finding that out for sure. Tthink it will 19  inferpretation of the ordinance as a matter of law the
20 just help you and help people, because then others whe | 20 standard of review by a Superior Court is a de novo
21  are not represented by you will understand that they 21  standard of review. On the other hand, when the Board
22 might have to ask their own questions or make theirown {22 is handling a variance request that variance request,
23 statements without you directing them, Butpeople who |23  if granted or denied, is coupled with the presumption
24 are represented by you they can testify but they shall 24  of validity. So that presumption of validity doesn’t
25  testify upon your calling them at the time that you 25  aftach fo the interpretation. By allowing these two
Page 35 Page 37
1 wantto call them, and upcn your questions, not upon 1 issues to be intermingled in this way that the
2 mere narrative, okay? 2 interpretation is then kind of intertwined with the
3 MS. DONATO: I understand. Thank you very 3 facis of the case on a variance it is then going to
4  much. 4  cause a difficulty in being able to separate out where
5 MR. HALL: CanI proceed with an opening 5  the presumption of validity applies and where it does
6  statement? 6 not. Ithink it would be best if that issue is
7 MR. COLLINS: Well, let's make sure Mr. 7  determined in advance so that it-is clearly one that is
8  Sasso might want to address his argument. 8  inadvance. AndIdo not think it meets the facts to
9 MR, HALL: I'm trying to keep it separate. 9  the extent that we'll be going through these lengthy
10 MR. COLLINS: Iunderstand. Mr. Sasso, 10  hearings or that extent of facts in order to make that
11  anything further you want to add to the Board to 11  decision. Thank you.
12 convince them to split the interpretation case fromthe {12 MR. COLLINS: Istand by my prior opinion
13 "C"and "D" Variance and site plan case? 13 and I'm actually more convinced now than ever that you
14 MR, SASSO: Twould just renew my request 14  need to hear the facts and apply those facts to the law
15  that it makes -« to me, and it's normaily done before 15  to make that interpretation. And it's in the best
16  the Boards procedurally, that you know what variances | 16 interest of the Board to hear those facts, all of them
17  areinvelved in the application before the hearing 17 from all witnesses on that subject before you make the
18 starts so you know before you get going whether itsa | 18  determination. And it is not normal, there's no normal
19  variance or not a variance. And I understand what 15  orcustomary requirement io separate the
20  counsel is saying, but I would suggest to the Board 20  inferpretations from CD and site plan cases, and no
21 thatthis is, in fact, a legal interpretation. That's 21 casehas been cited to you to say otherwise by any
22  what interpretations are all about. You have your 22 attorney.
23  ordinance, you have reports from both your planner, as | 23 CHATRMAN BOXER: Mr. Collins, I think that
24 well as your engineer on the issue, and I think when we | 24 this case — I think the Board is going to have to
25  say that and zcknowledge that this is a "significant 25 deferto you.
10 (Pages 34 to 37}
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1 MR. COLLINS: That's fine. We can always 1 goesonly to the one user, and as far as BPU is :
2 decide in the middle of the case whether you would like 2 concerned it is contiguous. That's a BPU term, and
3 to proceed with some interpretation issue. 3 zoning may be contiguous as something else. For that
4 Mr, Hall, please go ahead with your 4 purpose it has been detenmined that it qualifies as
5  argument. 5  that type of project, which is to provide energy up to
6 MR, HALL: Thank you, Again Gary Hall with 6  the maximum usage of the user over the course.of a
7 the law firm of McCarier and English representing KDC 7  year, the goal being that — it's average over the
8  Solar SAS55 LLC, which is an entity created by XDC Solar 8  course of the year. That doesn't happen day-to-day.
9  which has offices in your town here. Butit'san 9  Inthe summer you're probably producing "X" on a day
10 entity created for purposes of this project. We're 10  more energy than they use. What happens is as the
11 pglad to be here and acknowledge -- we first filed in 11  meters spin backwards they get a credit against their
12  December and there were some delayson ourend,andI'm {12  energy charges in the winter when they're not -
13 not, I didn't mean to imply there weren't. We don't 13  generating so much solar, because the sun's af a lower
14  needto go there, but when we did file in June and 14  angle, and the sun's not out that long, but over the
15  July, we're ready to go now and we don't need fo talk 15  course of the year the goal is to average it out to
16  aboutthat 16  meet the able demands.
17 We're glad to be here finally, and as you 17 The goal is to do that as close as you can,
18  know, and as Mr. Collins will tell you, this is a 18  because that reduces the dernand for other sources of
19 development application. The process, as by statute, 1%  power. And the other thing people may not think about
20 we preseni witnesses, you've all been through it, we 20 with this type of use is that it really is important
21 make arecord. And as we sit here today we filed 21  that the peak solar production in the summer on a hot
22 papers with you, but there's no record. I'm sure your 22 sunny summer day coincides with peak demand for
23 attorney will tel you whasever you've seen on the 23 electricity. Everybody's running their
24  Intemnet or heard or seen the flyers and the signs 24  ajr-conditioners.
25  that's not in the record. We're starting fresh. We're 25 So to the exient that the solar is cutting
Page 39 Page 41}
1  making a record and the public, the Objectors, the 1  into that it's cutting into the peak demand where, as I
2 lawyers, everybody can bring their facts in, questions 2 think people know, building that power plant, the one
3 or witnesses, it's al there, but we're starting fresh. 3 that has smoke stacks and things like that, not the one
& And also, as we all know, it's not a popularity 4 that's solar panels, that power plant to meet that peak
5  comtest. T-shirts and signs that doesn't go to the 5  demand on a hot summer day that's the most expensive {2
6  merits of this, We're going to present the facts and 6  and environmentally undesirable source of energy. So
7 you're going to make your judgmeni, Wethink underthe | 7  you're tapping in not only through over the course of
8  law this is a very good thing, it's solar energy. The 8  timetoreduce energy demand, you're also tapping in
9  state policy encourages it. The statute says it's 9  and reducing the need for more facilities just for peak
10  inherently beneficial. I didn't say you have to prove 10  demand.
11 it, but it's important, and we'll telf you why as we go i1 So we're certainly well aware of
12 forward. And it is net metered to serve the Sanofi 12  Bedminster's concemn about its agricultural history
13 project. So to the extent that people may be afraid to 13 and characier. And, youknow, I mean, this property,
14 say, well, gee, this will open the flood gates and 14 it was farmed. Ithink if you've been by it, it hasn't
15  then, you know, the farmlands in Bedminster are all 15  beentoo actively farmed in a while as far as a highly
16  going to be turned into solar fields. That's not the 16  productive way. Actually, this preject in recognition
17  case. This is here at this location to setve the 17  of that has been designed to improve agricultural
18  Sancfi facility. And I don't know that further west in 18  yield, be above what's going on there now. And it's
19  thistown I don't even think the same type of facility 19  designed so that you won't even see the selar panels,
20 could be built. 26 and you'll hear all of that from our experts.
21 And you'll hear that legislation about not 21 So it's not going to stick out like a sore
22  putting solar on farmland, that focus is on what are 22 thumb. You won't see it. It will be more productive.
23 called grid-connected projects, which this isn't. 23 Solthink when you hear all the facts you'll conclude
24 Projects that are providing energy. It goes into the 24 - jt's actually consistent in advancing your goals,
25  grid and it goes out to whoever uses it. Net metered It's not some horrible thing that we want to inflict on
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1 your town. 1 misrepresenting the facts.
2 So, as I said, we're glad to be here, We 2 MR. SASS0: Well, it's not misrepresenting.
3  wantto make the record. We have nothing to hide, 3 MR. HALL: You said it's 8-foot high piles,
4 You'li hear all the facts and then we think you'll 4 it'snot--
5 conclude that this is a really good project. And like 5 MR. SASS0: It's the top height, which is
6 Isaid, so far whatever information, or supposed 6  specifically an your construction details. I can
7 information that's been provided, it's not before us. 7 actually help you out, It's in your plans that you
8  Let's start and we'l} hear all the facts and then: we'll 8  submitted.
9  make the judgment. So with that I'l} start with my 9 MR, HALL: No, it's not,
10 first witness, Mr. Tom Lynch. 10 MR. SASSO: It shows a total - a max total
11 MR. COLLINS: Excuse me, Mr. Hall, but 11 of 8-foot high. That's in your construction details.
12 we'll proceed to Mr. Sasso and Ms. Donate, any opening | 12 MR. HALL: Okay.
13  statements that you would like to make? You don'thave |13 MR. SASSO: In any event, despite the
14  to but youmay, 14  intermuption, this is what you're talking about here in
15 MR. SASSOQ: 1don't think it's too smart to 15  ihis application, all of these panels. It is going to,
16  askalawyer whether or not he wants to talk, In my 16  inessence, severely affect the Township of Bedminster,
17  case IwishI could charge by the pound rather than the 17 and it flies in the face of your master plan and the
18  word. 18  intent of your zone which is the R-10 Zone, We suggest
19 Mr. Chairman, members of the Board, again, 19  and we will present the Board with testimony from a
20 representing the Ferbes. [understand what my 20 planner, as well as other experts, and talk about how
.21 adversary is seying. Unfortunately, it's not quite 21 the R-10 District has an objective to being promoting
22 accurate. In other words, the record in 2 zoning case 22 the countryside portion of Bedminster. That what we're
23 consists of both the filings, as well as the testimony 23 1trying to do is "Conserve open space, and by that
24 that you hear during the course of the hearing, So it 24 mean the township, protecting the scenic vistas of the
25  isnotjust what is heard at the hearing, You're 25  rural countryside and the villages and the hamlets that
Page 43 Page 45
1 evaluating the application as well as the maps that 1 impart the special character of Bedminster." This is
2 have been filed with the Board, and we have that. They 2 out of Bedminster's materials. "To preserve farmland
3 are amatter of public record. We have obiained 3 and promote the industry of farming."
4 copies. They've been evatuated by your experts, 4 And I puess in terms of the evidence that
5 M. Collins suggested I tell you what we 5  we'll be presenting you have to compare that to what
&  expect to prove during the course of the case, or the & the application is. Sure, solar energy in the statute
7 application, and I can do that. 7 may be beneficial, but it's supposed fo be located in
8 You know, you have a situation where in a 8  an area that's not going to have a severe negative
%  bucolic setting up off of Country Club Road and Meadow 9  impact on the rolling hills of Somerset County. We
10  Roeadyou're now going to have some 3,908-foot high 10 will produce evidence that it's completely
11 piles with solar panels on top of them. What is 11  inappropriate.
12 telling in particular, despite the representations that 12 Secondly, in terms of the presentation by
13  nothing will be seen, is the site plan which you will 13 theapplicant I believe he's misreading and misstating
14 be presented with by the applicant and is part of the 14 the purpose of the statutes that he's talking about
15  filings. 15  that taik about limiting the solar panels from
16 All of you are familiar with the area that 16  farmland. They really have to make a complete stretch
17 we're falking about, which is an agricultural 17  tomake that or reach that conclusion. We will show
18  residential area. If you go to page four of 31, this 18  that the energy act passed by the state which is not
19  is the site plan. What you see checked off is what 19  mentioned at all by the applicant, it is the New Jersey
20 they're going to be presenting to you as being these 20 Actthat applies, specifically states that one of the
21 8-foot high piles with the solar -- 21 goals is "Not to have these solar panels on open space
22 MR. HALL: Tobject. That's not true. 22 farmland." That is not menticned by the Board -- or
23 MR. SASSO: It's right here -- 23 rather by the applicant to the Board, and we certainly
24 MR. HALL: The panels are 8-foot, they're 24 will be presenting that fype of testimony.
25  not 8-foot piles, and I have to object. He's 25 You're taking good farmiand arez in
12 (Pages 42 to 45)
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1 Bedminster and tarning it into a cornmercial power 1 which is number one pricrity acquisition for farmland %
2 facility, It's not just, you will sce in this 2 preservation remain as a farm. i
3 application, the solar panels, you also have large 3 The fact that it may not now be farmed may §
4 inverter stations and additicnal structures that are 4  be a combination of any number of circumstances, none §
5  going to be built on the property. This is not running 5  of which have anything to do with the value of this %
6  asmall 210 line from these thousands and thousands of &  sile as a farm, and may have more to do with the %
7 panels without these other additional structures, which 7 property owner's intention io proceed forward with the %
&  Tbelieve, and Mr. Collins is up on the details for the 8  solar facility than thereby let the farming operation :
9 construction, so I believe they're 8-foot high or so §  become unused.
10 also, these large rectangular or square boxes that they 10 The State Energy Master Plan of 2011
11 use asinverters. Sodon't be misled in terms of what 11 doesn't just address the grid supply. The grid supply
12 is involved in terms of the application. 12 isonly with respect to the fact that the state will
13 From a planning standpoint, from a zoning 13 not give any of the economic incentives that it has to
14  standpoint this application is inappropriate. Our 14 suppori grid supply on farmland, but it very, very
15  experts will confirm that. It also will have areal 15  clearly states that "It is the policy of encouraging §
16  negative effect on the values of the homes in the area. 16  the development of renewable resources and should not
17 So I just ask that as much time and 17  impact the preservation of open space and farmland.” %
18  courtesy you extend to the applicant, which I know you 18 So while the state wili not subsidies solar E
19 will, you also extend that same courtesy to the 19  facilities on farmland it has clearly expressed its %
20 opposition group who will have their own expert, 20  policy which is currently being implemented before the ;
21 because we'd like to give you a full and complete view 21  Board of Public Utilities Commissioners in a variety of g
22 through the experis of wiy this application shotld not 22 ways. ;
23 be granted. Thank you. 23 It's been an unfortunate - [ guess if's é
24 CHATRMAN BOXER: Thank you, Mr, Sasso, Mr. } 24  the easiest place to go, is to go to a farm and take it %
25 Collins, would it be possible to get copies of the 25 and put up these panels. ‘
Page 47 Page 49§
1 State NJ Act? 1 So we will be presenting evidence from a
2 MR. COLLINS: Yes. T will send you a copy. 2 professional planner, and we will be also presenting
3 CHAIRMAN BOXER: If you can do that that 3 other evidence fo you as to why this proposal flies in
4 will be great. 4 the face of a long-term planning efforts of this
5 MS. DONATO: Yes, good evening again. The 5  community to preserve its farmland and open space. The
6  application before you really poses such an unforfunate 6  negative criteria must be evaluated, must be balanced,
7 conflict of public goals. Idon't think any of us 7 and must be considered. And we feel confident that
8  would really oppose the idea of solar energy. It's 8  this Board that has been part of this long
9 very valuable, it's very important. We need it for our 9  instiutional commitment to farmland preservation in
10 future global condition, but to place solar panels on 10  this community will continue in that same vein once it
11  productive farmland poses an unnecessary conflict, and {11 hears the evidence that we will present.
12  one that really deprives this community of the sense of 12 This application is not an innocuous or
13 praise that has been so critical and really a statewide 13 harmless application, The state of New Jersey in the
14  notoriety. You have defended this particular site in 14  Municipal Land Use Law has said that the panels shall
15  very lengthy [itigation all the way up through the 15  notbe considered impervious. However, that doesn't
16  Appellate Courts, and defended the R-10 zoning because | 16 mean that from a practical and reality perspective they
17  you planned so thoroughly to preserve your agricultural | 17 are not impervious. They, in fact, are impervious, and
18  resources, your open space, and the scenic and 18  have many negative impacts that we will present to you
19 aesthetic values that they carry. ) 19  and show why this is not an innocuous beneficial
20 This is a power plant. If one looks at any 20 application for this community or for any comrunity ;
21 ofthe studies that have been done they call solar 21  with farmland of not just farmiand of this character
22 facilities of this size power plants, and that is what 22 and quality but any farmland, because there are %
23  they are. And this application poses this difficult 23 stormwater management impacts that can be very, very %
24 conflict when it would be really desirable to put the 24 detrimental. We will also show you that this area %
25 solar panels on the Sancfi site and let the Kirby Farm 25  already has existing drainage problems, so that by ‘_%
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1  adding to them it will only make it worse for the 1 el the Board just first your connection to the
2  community. 2 applicant, KDC Solar?
3 So without further ado I thank you for the 3 A. I am the Execntive Vice President of KDC
4 opportunify to make this presentation, 4 Solar.
5 CHATRMAN BOXER: Thank you very much. 5 Q. And vou're familiar with this project?
6 {Applause.) 6 A, Very,
7 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Allright. Iknow it's 7 Q. And by the way, your offices are here in
8  going to be difficult and I apologize, but part of what 8  Bedminster; comect?
9 we would need to be is not -- I know you guys are going 9 A. Yes,sir.
10 tobe emotional at times, but [ would really ask 10 Q. Why don't you, rather than me interrupt
11 everybody to just &ry to keep your clapping to sort of 11 you, do you want to just tell the Board an troductory
12 azero, which is not fair to the applicant. I know 12 level what this project’s ebout and why you are
13 that you guys want to demonstrate and support your 13 pursuing it?
14  cause, but we really need to keep these hearings ina 14 A. Sure. Good evening, Mr. Chairman, members
15  very civil manner. It's only going to be right for the 15  of the Board. My name is Tom Lynch. I am the
16  record because that's how you want it. So bear with us 16  Executive Vice President of KDC Solar. KDC Solar and
17  and, again, we'll get this done right. 17  its predecessors have been New Jersey based companies
18 Okay. Mr. Coellins? 18  and actually have maintained a headquarters here in
19 MR. COLLINS: M. Hall, please let me swear 1%  Bedminster for an excess of 20 years. We were one of
20  inthe witnesses who you will be presenting so that we 20 the first temants, actually we co-developed the :
21 don't miss anybody, and get their names and addresses, 21 building at 1545. v
22 and then later on when each testifies they can give 22 I, like you, reside in Bedminster. 1along
23 their goalifications, That will be convenient. 23 with my sons have been active in the Far %
24 MR, HALL: Okay. We can do that for now. 24 Hills/Bedminster Fire Department. My children went fo
25 -We may add some, whatever, but Mr. Lynch, Mr. Spinnato, | 25  the Bedminster Township School. We were involved in
Page 51 Page 53
1 Mr. Tobia, and I think that wil probably do it for 1 the little league and Rec basketball, so what happens
2 now. 2 in this town is of importance to me. And I take the
3 MR, COLLINS: Gentiemen who mighi testify 3 development in this town very seriously. i
4 tonight please stand, raise your right hands. 4 I've been with KDC Selar since onr F
5 MR, HALL: Ch, tonight. He won't be here. 5  ineeption in 2009. And from our beginnings we have :
6  We won'i get to him, Thank you. 6  focused and promulgated legislation that is consistent |3
T MR. COLLINS: Gentlemen, do you swear or 7 with the Governor's energy master plan. Solar ;
8  affinm to tell the truth, the whole truth, ard nothing 8  development needs to have a dual benefit. And that E
9 but the truth so help you God? 9  dual benefit is the reduction of our dependence on “
10 THOMAS LYNCH,is duly swom. 10 fossil fuel, while also providing clean, economic
11 JOHN SPINNATO,is duly sworn, 11 energy especially in the state of New Jersey which is %
12 MR. COLLINS: Please state your names and 12 still one of the highest electric cost states in the g
13 addresses, business addresses is sufficient. 13 nation,
14 MR. SPINNATO:; I'm John Spinnato. And my 14 As such, all of our operating projects and f
15  business address is 55 Corporate Drive in Bridgewater. 15  the projects that we have under construction are net -%*f
16 MR. COLLINS: And how do you spell your 16  metered. What does net metered mean? It means we 3
17  last name? 17  build a project such that the electrical annual output é
18 MR. SPINNATO: S-p-i-n-n-a-t-0. 18  from that project is equal to or less than what the
19 MR. COLLINS: Thank you, sir. 19  consumption is of our efectric customer. So we don't
20 MR, LYNCH: Thomas Lynch, L-y-n-c-h, 1545 20 build five percent more than the customer needs, we
2i U.S. Highway 206, Bedminster, New Jersey. 21 doun't build 20 percent more than the customer needs,
22 MR, COLLINS: Thank you, gentlemen. 22 and every one of our projects has a customer at the
23 DIRECT EXAMINATION BY MR. LYNCH OF MR. HALL:| 23  other side. We do not, and have never done, these grid
24 Q. Okay. Mr. Lynch, why don't you come up 24 supply projects.
25 here and ] know you have a staiement, but why don't you 25 Given the strong desire to staies
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1 administration for development on landfills and ground 1 that the project could be net metered while still
2 fills, which is part of the Energy Act that got passed 2 previding the maximum amount of electricity for the
3 im 2012, we have started to develop some grid supply on 3 reguirements of Sanofi. §
4 landfills, but that's the only area that we're involved 4 ‘We are only able to provide enough : 3
5 in grid supply. 5 electricity for buildings A, B, and C. There was %
6 Since 1 was last before you when we 6  subsequent development on that campus af Building D, g
7 received approval to do the solar facility at 1345, 7 and our facility is not large enough to be able to %
8  which is a combination of ground mount, carport, and 8  provide 1060 percent of their electric consumption %
9 roof mount, we have built 17 systems at nine locations % on-site. We — after identifying the property and §
10 throughout the state of New Jersey. We provide 10 being selected by Sanofi, we executed a para-sales g
11 electric to the Lawrenceville Schoof, the Boarding 11 agreement with Sanofi, and simultaneously entered into %
12 School down in Lawrenceville, New Jersey, where we meet 12 alease arrangement with the Kirby Family with regards 3
13 about 98 percent of ail their electrical requirements. 13 tothe property along Country Club Road. . f;
14 Our corporate clients beyond Sanofi also 14 ‘We are fully aware that Bedminster regards §
15 include Williams Sonoma, North Jersey Media Group, which | 15  Country Club Road as one of the gateways into this j
16  is the owner and publisher of the Bergen Record, along 16  township. And asyou will see through the exhibits and z:
17  with the publisher, the printer I should say, of the 17  testimony of our experts we firmly believe that we have ;
18  USA Today for this Tri-State area, and White Rose 18  kept with that regard. :
19 Foods. You might see one of their trucks coming around 19 As will be presented the solar facility %
20 tewn. They're one of the wholesale food distributors. 20 will not be visible from Country Club Road, from Meadow _
21 Qur largest operating system is actually 21 Road, from the homes north of the property, the homes :
22 providing electricity to the county in Middlesex, where 22 south of the property on Counfry Club Road. §
23 we have built a ground-mount system where the adalt 23 Importantly, it is our design that the rural farming %
24 detention facility, the politically correct way of 24 characteristic of the property will be maintained. As <
25 calling if the jail, along with the juvenile detention 25 many of you knew our project bad no impact npon the §
. i
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1 facility and other facilities down in North Branswick 1 barn being asked — the barn being taken down. That
2 is supplied with electric energy generated from our 2 was a requirement of the fownship because of the %
3 solar facilities. 3 deterioration of the barn and health and safety i
4 We're currently in construction along US 4 concerns that the township had for that property, We if
5 Route 202 in Branchburg of a system of similar size to 5 have worked with some local farmers, and our plans are f
&  the one we're proposing here. That system will provide &  to actually increase the agricultural yield off that %
7 electricity to Imclone's system for one of their clean 7  property when we are finished. We have also worked %
8 buildings. That is only one of five buildings that 8 with our engineers and consultants to creafe ”g
9  they have there, so they are reducing their dependence 9  state-of-the-art buffering, Jandscaping, and grading to
10  on fossi! generated fuel, or fossil fuel generated 10  ensure and enhance the property's exterior visual.
11 electricify, but by no means are they going a hundred i1 At this time I'd like to show you a
12 percent, and we could not ge a hundred percent solar 12 90-second conceptual video we had commissioned in %
13 for them. 13 concert with our professionals incorporating our §
14 KDC started working with Sanefi on this 14 designed intent that should give you a perspective of g
i5 project following our selection to provide solar 15 what we'll be presenting in detail ever the remaining §
16  generating electricity to their facilities along 16  meetings. The video covers all of the street frontage 3‘
17 202/206. The development guicliy focused on their 17  and it is at a camera height of 5 foot 6 inches. It %
18  electric requirements at 55 Corporate Drive as they 18  starts along Meadow Road, runs to the intersection with
19  vacated the buildings further south on 202/206. At533 13 Country Club, and then proceeds north to the end of our i
20  Corporate Drive Sanofi leases four buildings and 20  property line, %
21 employs approximately 3,000 people. As we assess the 21 MR. COLLINS: So this will be A-1. And %
22 ability to meet as much of their eleciric demand as 22 you'il have to provide a copy of it for the secretary, <
23 possible we identified the property across 287 known as 23 MR.HALL: Yes. We have three disks for %
24  the Kirby Farm. The Kirby Farm was the only place that | 24 the file that Il give to the secretary. 3
25  met the contiguous requirements of the legislation such 28 MR. COLLINS: So it will be Exhibit A-1, 25
= T T T T S S e
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1 Trina. 1 working? Pm not really sure what's going on, but E
2 (Exhibit A-1, conceptual video, was 2 anyway, spend a few minutes and talk about the math I’Sl
3 received and marked.) 3 that you use with respect to the increasing yield when j
4 MR, HALL: For the benefit of the members 4 so much of the property wiil be effectively consumed by
5  of the public, it will be available on the web page, as 5  solar panels. How do you get from your statement to
& well, 6  the consumption of property?
-7 MR, COLLINS: That's fine. Thank you, 7 THE WITNESS: So, there is currenily, Mr. :
8 MR. HALL: Sothey can see that. 8  Chairman, approximately 15 acres that are being hayed. ﬁ
9 (Whereupon, the video is played.) 5 And what our intention is is to continue the haying é
10 THE WITNESS: So again, this is -- you're 10 activities along the perimeter of the property, along g
11 at Meadow. 11 with looking at other vegetation and possibly livestock %
12 MR. HALL: That's probably good enough. 12 within the fenced areas of the solar arrays. E
13 THE WITNESS: Moving towards Country Club, |13 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Gotit. Thank you. But ;
14 MR, HALL: That's the Kirby house, 14  you would agree that if there were no solar pancls the 5
15  farmhouse? 15  yield would be a hundred pereent not effectively what :f-
16 THE WITNESS: So this is as we're now 16  you're proposing. :
17  starting fo get to the intersecticn, this isthe 17 In other words, my point is, and § :
18  landscaping and berming that we made referenceto. To {18  understand what you're saying, but your statement is a
19  give areference there was -- and the street sign along 19 little bit misleading, right? Because you're
20 with the person there are done at proportional levels. 20  cffectively saying that you're taking the significant
21 Now we're moving up Country Club Road. Again, thisis {21  portion of the property, applying it to solar coverage, z
22 if you were in, say, an SUV looking out the driver's 22 which I understand, and because the property isn't
23 side window, 23 being farmed adequately today we're going to get more g
24 MR, HALL: The engincers will go info the 24 yield. My logic is, if the farm was completely :
25  details of this, right? 25  dedicated to agriculture it will effectively have a f
Page 59 Page €1 ;
i THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. 1 hundred percent of it under agricultural yield. Would %
2 MR.HALL: Okay. 2 you agree with that logic? :
3 THE WITNESS: This video is available on 3 THE WITNESS: 1do agree with the logic, f
4 our website that will go live this evening, The 4 butI think if we look over to the fast ten years, and E
5  website is www.Bedminstersolarproject.com. 5  clearly we've only approached the owners of the z
6 UNIDENTIFIED VOICE: Ts this the way it &  property within the lasi 12 months, but if we go back %
7 looks now? Arewe in the right town? ' 7 over the last decade, and actually if we go back even %
8 (Video ends.) 8  further than that there's been diminishing activity on |
9 MR. HALL: That's good. As I said, our 9 that property for approximately two, if not maybe f;
10  engineers will go into the details. We wanted to at 10 closerto three decades. So my reference in my math is ;
11  least start out with that conceptual presentation. Did 11  agit compares to what's being done over the last g
12  you have anything else, Mr. Lynch? 12 number of years. :
13 THE WITNESS: No. Just, again, we 13 CHATRMAN BOXER: I appreciate that, Thank
14  appreciate all the time, the effort that will be 14  you very much.
15  ensuing all of us as we go through this, this 15 UNIDENTIFIED VOICE: Farmland assessment --
16  opportunity, this application. Again, I, like you, ie CHAIRMAN BOXER: I'm sorry, Ma'am, Just
17  reside at Bedminster, | know the importance of it. I 17  give us a couple of minutes, Any questions from my %
18  know the chailenges you have before you and 1 thank you 18  colleagues? (Noresponse.) Mr. Collins, I don't know :
19  for your time. 19 how you wani to do this. éi
20 CHATRMAN BOXER: Thank you, Mr. Lynch. Let | 20 MR. COLLINS: 1would recommend the
21 nﬂe just ask you a question. Can you spend a few 21 attomneys first, and then people who are not %
22 minutes to explain to me? 22 represenied ask questions. éz'
23 {Public asks the Chairman to speak louder.} 23 CHATRMAN BOXER: Fair enough. That's 2
24 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Sorry about that. Just 24  great. So, again, what we're going to try to do is f
25  jumpin if you can't hear me, I apologize. This is not 25  thisis going to be an ongoing process, where as é
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1 wimesses come up the aftorneys will have a chance to 1 A. 1 believe so, yes.
2 cross-examine the witnesses. This is where we can't 2 Q. Well, you're familiar with the area where
3 predict time, but we're going to give everybody 3 you planned this project of 3,000 -- over 3,000 piles
4 adequate opportunity to cross-examine the wimesses. 4 per pound; correct?
5 The attomeys are obviously equipped and 5 A. Yes.
6  prepared for this. If you are a citizen not & Q. Youwalked the lot? :
7 represented and if you are going to come up at some 7 A. T am not completely familiar with the
8  point and question a witness my recommendation wouldbe | 8  makeup of the homes, whether they're all single
9 to think about the question, listen to the questions % families, for example, in the development north of the
10  thatare going to be asked before you get up, And this 10 property.
11 is not personal, you know, this is really all about 11 Q. Okay. When you say north of the property
12 trying to follow the facts and trying to make decisions 12 you're talking about on Country Club Road all the way
13 that are based on a number of complicated issues. And 13 up fo Burat Mills? ‘
14  we'll give everybody plenty of time, I promise, to 14 A. Tam talking about Bedminster Terrace in
15  access these witnesses. So let me have the atiorneys 15  the property — the homes in the development.
16  come up. Mr. Sasso, are you coming up first? 16 Q. AlHright, .
17 MR. SASSO: Yes, please. 17 UNIDENTIFIED VOICE: Wrong section of
18 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Nice to have youback. Ts |18 Bedminster,
19  thatmic live? It's probably betier if we can -- 19 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Please. :f
20 MR. SASSO: Ts it wireless? 20 BY MR, SASSO: |
21 CHATRMAN BOXER: You can take it out, Mr. 21 Q. [ didn't sce that when I drove by. *
22 Sasso. 22 CHAIRMAN BOXER: 1 need everyone in the é
23 MR. SASSO: I'll go into New York New York 23 audience to respect the cross-examination process. I §
24 rendition. No one wanis fo hear it. My wife covers 24 know that people have opinions, but it's very imporfant :2‘
25 her ears when I'm in the shower, 25 that we let the attorneys deal with this directly. g
Page 63 Page 653
1 CHAIRMAN BOXER: You look a little 1 This is 2n on-the-record hearing and it's critical that ;
2 uncomfortable. Just grab a chair and whatever is 2 we get it that way, okay. So if you guys can kind of b
3 comfortable for you. 3 cooperate with us it wilt go a long way. Thank you. 2
4 CROSS-EXAMINATION BY BY MR. SASSO: 4  BY MR. SASS0O: §
5 Q. Mr. Lynch, I appreciate the service you've 5 Q. So, Mr, Lynch, you're telling the Board j
6  rendered in the town fire department and participating 6 that you believe that it's a beneficial use of this !
7 in little league and what have you, but you're familiar 7 prime farmland to stick to your project for over 3,000 E
8  with this area of farmland along Courntry Club Road 8  solar panels, that's what you're telling us? E
9  because you are, in fact, a resident and you've been 9 A, Yes,Iam. §
10  here for years; correct? 10 Q. Okay, And youunderstand that in o
11 A, Yes, sir. 11 connection with the state and master plan that you're
12 Q. How long have you lived here? 12 talking about, you actually participated with the %
13 A. Ithink we moved in in 2005. 13  government in some -- in forging some of the provisions i
14 Q. Allright. And 2005, okay, But with 14 - of the master plan?
15  regard to this area you understand that the intent of 15 A, We were very much involved in the Energy é
16  theordinance in town is to preserve farmland; correct? 16  Actof2012. The governor's energy master plan was |
17 A. Yes. 17  conducted and put out by folks at Rutgers University. ¥
18 Q. Youknow that from being in town. In fact, 18 Q. Okay. And are we falking about the same j
19  when you drive down past the area in question all the 19  thing? AndI'm going to reference the 2011 New Jersey §
20 way down Country Club Road into Bridgewater you only | 20 Energy Master Plan. Do you know what I'm talking ‘
21  have some single-family homes on large lots, and this 21 about?
22 famn as well as the farm across Meadow Road; correct? 22 A. T do know what you're talking about, yes,
23 It's asingle-family home farm area? 23 Q. Is that the plan that you were involved
24 A. Okay. 24 with?
25 Q. Well, is that true? 25 A, No.
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1 Q. Okay. Well, you understand as someone in 1 be achain-link fence; correct?
2 the business that there is a New Jersey Energy Master 2 A. There will be — yes, there will be a
3 Plan that governs New Jersey? 3 chain-link fence around the arrays. :
4 A, Isthat a question? 4 Q. Okay. And that's a 7-foot-chain-link fence i
5 Q. Sure. Are you familiar with it? 5 based on what I've reviewed? g
& A. The answer to that is yes. & A. Tbelieve that's what we have proposed,
7 Q. You're in the business. Okay. Why don't 7 yes.
8  you tell the members of the Board what the master plan 8 Q. Now, in addition to the 3,361 piles you
% says with regard to using solar panel facilities in % also have inverter units; correct?
10  open space or on farmland? 10 A, Yes,
11 A. [Idonot have the master plan in front of 11 Q. Do you know how many? .
12 me,so.. 12 A. Tdo not recall right at the moment. §
13 Q. Tlasked you if you were familiar with it, 13 Q. Do youknow how big they are? ;
14  are you familiar? 14 A, They are -- my expectation would be is they ;
15 MR, HALL: You're badgering the witness. 15  are going to probably be in the 8-foot height range and g
16 A. Well, familiar and knowing it are a little 16  the pads which they will sit on are probably, I'm going %
17  different. 17  to--it's all in — the details are in the submittal, %
18 MR. SASS0O: I'm not badgering anyone, I 18  butI'm going to suggest that they're probably 12-foot f%
19  just needed an answer. 19 by maybe 20-foot pads. §
20 MR. HALL: You got an answer, you just 20 Q. T'm just asking you since you're so i
21  didn't like the answer. 21 familiar with the solar applications that KDC is :
22  BY MR. SASSO: 22 building. With regard to the inverter units they
23 Q. Well, we'll ask the next question, 23 create noise, don't they?
24 Are you famniliar with the fact that the New 24 A. Yes, inverters do create noise.
25  Jersey Energy Master Plan that you claim to be familiar | 25 Q. And how many inverters are proposed for
Page 67 Page 69|
1 with says that "As a policy selar projects should be 1 your project?
2 directed away from open space and farmland,” yes or no? 2 MR. HALL: Ifyou know.
3 A. Yes. 3 BY MR.SASSO:
4 Q. Okay. Yet you are proposing this project 4 Q. Well, anything that I ask you, sir, is only
5 in what clearly is farmland here in Bedminster; 5  ifyoe know. I would not expect you to make anything
&  correct? & up
7 A, Yes. 7 A. Tdon't know as I sit here right now,
8 Q. Allright. With regard to the actual 8  exactly how many inverters we have proposed for this
9  structures themselves, I know there were some comments % project.
10 earlier on the panels, and by the way you said there's 10 Q. Allright. In addition to the inverters
11  another similar project going in down in Branchburg. 11  there are other facilities or structures that have to
12 How high are these panels? 12 be built on-site; correct?
i3 A. At which project are you questioning, 13 A. Nao.
i4  Branchburg? 14 Q. You don't have a jacking pit and things of
i5 Q. Well, you said they're similar, so I assume 15  that nature where all of the panels and wires get -
16  that the heights are pretty much the same? 16 A. Well, there is a jacking pit, but that's -
17 A, No. 17  it's not 8-foot — I thought you meant a structure as
18 Q. Let's talk about your proposal here in 18  far as a height structure.
19  Bedminster? 19 Q. No, no, no. Any type of stracture?
20 A, Twould need to make reference to the pages 20 A. Yes, a jacking pit will need to be built
21  you have in front of you, and I believe our engineers 21  along with then the conduit that takes the wiring from
22 will be testifying to the actual heights. I think we 22 the arrays to the inverters, then from the inverters fo
23 have proposed that there will be no panel height 23 the jacking pit. ;
24 greater than 8-foot. 24 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Can you explain whata %
25 Q. Okay. And around these 3,361 panels will 25  jacking pitis? 8
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1 THE WITNESS: It is where -- we are 1 8 feet, are there more than one panel on top of the

2 proposing to go underneath Country Club Road and 287, 2  pile, each pile?

3 So the jacking pit, as it's being referred to, is that 3 A. [Ithink when you're making reference to

4 eniry point where the wire will go down and under the 4 piles you mean the posts that are going into the

5  ground to go under to Country Club and 287. 5  ground?

6 CHATRMAN BOXER: Thank you. Appreciate it. 6 Q. That's correct. I'm just going by what

7 Sorry, Mr. Sasso. 7  your engineer listed as piles. If you want o call it

B MR. SASSO: That's all right. 8  apolethat's fine. On top of the pole is it just one

9 BY MR. SASSO: 9  solar panel or multiple? '
19 Q. Mr. Lynch, in terms of the noise from the 10 A.  So the pile will — is a vertical piece of %
11 inverters have you ever done any fype of study in 11 steel. There will be horizental racks, what we call %
12 connection with this application, in other words, hired 12 them, and on that will he multiple solar panels going %
13 a noise expert, for instance, that rendered any opinion 13 on that, ;
14 asto what will someone hear out on Meadow Road or 14 Q. Allright. Which is why I asked you. So b
15  Country Club Road if the facility were built? 15  ifIwere to ask you then, because then I can't go by %
16 A. We have not done -- we have not retained 16  poles or piles. How many panels are we falking about ;
17 the services of a sound consultant with regards to this 17  in this proposed project of yours? i;
18  application, We have used a consultant with regardsto | 18 A. We're proposing between 45,000 and 48,000 |5
12 another application and have based, based or that work, 119 panels, . j
20 along with the tear sheets, which are the product 20 Q. I'msomry, say that again. 45,000 and -- é
21 details that the inverter manufacturers put together, 21 A, Tdon't have in front of me the exact i
22 have been able to analyze and conelude what the decibel |22 number of panels.
23 levels are at both Country Club and Meadow. 23 Q. Give me an approximate.
24 Q. Okay. And was there a conclusion reached 24 A. I am giving you an approximate.
25  interms of whether you'd be able to hear the inverters 25 Q. 1dida't hear the second number, sir.
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1 on Country Club or Meadow? 1 A. Somewhere between 45,600 and 48,000,

2 A, There was a conclusion reached and the 2 Q. Okay. And how big are each of the panels?

3 conclusion was you would not hear along the property 3 A. They're roughly the size of this table. So :

4 line these inverters. 4 3-foot by semewhere between five and a half and 6 foot. :

5 Q. And the project that you say you're 5 Q. Right. Sothree by five and a halfor 6 g

6  building is very similar on Route 202 in Branchburg. 1 6 feet, times 45,000 or 48,000, depending on what it §;

7 did not catch the name? 7 would be; correct? g

8 A. The customer on that project is Imclone. 8 A, Yes, sir, Panels are very similar to the é

9 Q. Can you spell that, please? 9 panels that are out here in the back lot of the 3
10 A, I-m-c-l-o-n-e. 10 township building in size. %
11 Q. And where is that along 202, any kind of 11 Q. Okay. Are they on the ground or are they
12 landmark? 12 ontop of something? %
13 A. Ttis just -- I'm assuming 202 is running 13 A, These back here are on a carport. i
14  south? 14 Q. Right. Which is one of the methods for f
15 Q. Ves. 15  utilizing solar panels, isn't that correct? :
16 A, West at that point. So it's southwest of 16 A, Thatis eorrect.
17 the intersection where the Branchburg Municipal 17 Q. Infact, you in this case have reviewed the
18  Building is located. Imclone is on the south side of 18  professional planner's report from the fownship; isn't
19 202, our project is on the north side of 202, And when {19  thatright?
20 Isay "similar' I mean similar in size, The land, the 20 A. Thatis correct.
21 contour of the land in Branchburg is very different 21 Q. And you see where he indicates that there's
22  than the contour of the land here. 22 nothing that would prevent, that he's aware of,
23 Q. Allright. Just so I understand, when you 23 altematives on the Sanofi site such as roof-mounted
24 list in your application that you have 3,361 piles on 24  systems and carport structures in large parking lots,
25  top of the pile going up to a height, maximum height of 25  because they're clearly preferred and readily available
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1 tothe applicant on the Bridgewater office campus site, 1 A. Wedid a preliminary analysis.
2 youread that; correct? 2 Q. Sure. And based on the prelimmary
3 A, 1did, sir. 3 analysis you can'i tell this Board whether or not you
4 Q. Did vou ever do a study on behalf of KDC as 4 ¢ould have provided some solar power on the Sanofs sife
5  to the feasibility of mounting solar panels on the 5  for this Bridgewater company?
&  Sanofi site which is located in Bridgewater rather than 6 A. 'What I'm telling you as the executive vice
7  Bedminster? 7 president who is pretty thorough we were fold to cease
8 A. Wedid, sir. 8 the analysis. The analysis was never completed, sir.
S Q. Okay. And in connection with that was the g Q. T understand that, but that's not, again,
10 --was using that type of preceélure a viable 10 what I'm asking you. I'm asking you based on what you
11  akternative for providing solar power to onc or more of 11 saw without having done a formal detailed technical
12 the buildings? 12 evaluation could you put solar power panels on the
13 I know you said A, B, C, and now there's a 13 Sanofi site in Bridgewater to service Sanofi?
14 D, but would that be available or would that be a 14 A. Tden't know if we could have, sir. Itold
15  possible alternative for supplying at least one of 15  you we cannot compleie the analysis.
16  those buildings? 14 Q. Allright. So what you decided to do is
17 A. No,sir, 17  come to Bedminster and use the Xirby property; correct?
18 Q. Why is that? 18 A. 'When we were told that that property was
19 A. Because the landlord and the owners of both 19 net available to us we looked for alternative sites.
20 the buildings and the parking lot property would not 20  The Xirby property was, so saw it, and we decided that
21 make it available to us, sir. 21 that would be o maximize the amount of electricity,
22 Q. And you've asked them? 22 there was a property owner there who is looking fo
23 A, Yes, sir. Let me restate that, The 23 maximize his property rights, and we entered into a
24 communication with the property owner, the building | 24 lease with him on that property, sir.
25  owners was cenducted by Sanofi. 25 Q. Allright. Subject to the approval of this
Page 75 Page 77
1 Q. Okay. So you weren't directly involved 1 Board; correct?
2 with that? 2 A. No. The lease is in place, Obviously,
3 A. Correct. 3 hbuilding the project is subject to the approval of the
4 Q. Allright. So let's talk about now that 4 Board, yes, sir,
5 you have at least seen that area, seen the square 5 Q. Tell us how large the Kirby property is in
6 footage, have seen the buildings. If it were allowed 6 total?
7 could you provide solar power using roof-mounted ? A, [Itisabout 110 acres, sir,
8  systems in carport structures over there if the 8 Q. And out of 110 acres why don't you tell the
9  landlord had agreed? 9  Board the number of acres that will be covered by these
10 A. Our number one objective was to maximize ;10  panels that are 3 feet by approximately 6 feet?
11  the amount of electric production available. 11 A. Approximately 29 percent of the property,
12 Q. Iunderstand that, but that's not what I'm 12 or38.4 acres. Seventy-one percent of the site will
13  asking you, sir. Is -- was that a possible alternative 13 remain unrestricted.
14 ifthe landlord had agreed? 14 Q. Well, you mentioned before, and I know the
15 A. We never went —— when we were told that the | 15  Chairman picked up on this, | know I made some notes,
16  landlord would not allow us to make nse of that 16  you said that, "Well, this plan is going to increase
17  property we ceased at that time any further analysis. |17  the amount of farming and use of farming on the
18  So we never got to that final conclusion, so I cannot 18  property," Mr. Lynch. I'went by it the other day. Tt
19  answer your question, 19  looks like the property is in disrepair. No one's in i
20 Q. Well, as executive vice president you went 20  the house; cormrect? ¢
21  and visited the Sanofi site; correct? 21 A. Thatis correct. é
29 A. Thave. 22 Q. And there is an area that is being used to :
23 Q. And in conneciion with the possible 23 grow hay and the hay bales are out there right now; %
24  providing of solar panels you fooked athow much land | 24 correct? g
25  they had and the size of the buildings; correct? 25 A. Yes,sir. g
T T T T e T T TR A At AT AR e T T F 6 2000 O T P o N N P ey e A =1
20 (Pages 74 to 77)




Page 78

Page 80 &

1 Q.. What would prevent a farmer from taking 1 Q. No poles or pilings, whatever you want to
2 this properiy that has not been used and is owned by 2 call them?
3 some Trust with an address in Morristown, from farming, 3 A. Yes,
4 youknow, the wholé-thjng or a good portion of i, 90 4 Q. That's the Middlesex Juvenile Detention
5 acres of i, for instance? 5 Facility down on Route 130; correci?
& A. Idon't think I'm qualified to answer the 6 A, TIt's on Route 130, The juvenile detention
7 question as I'm not a farmer, 7 facility is one of the seven projects that we have
8 Q. Allright. But in other words, you're 8  right in that location.
2  saying we're going to increase the farming, but as T 9 Q. Okay. And there's also an adulf facility
10 lookatit-- 10 there; correct?
11 A, Well, we're prepared to make the investment | 11 A, Thereis.
12 in preparing the property or the land with the proper |12 Q. Infact, you can't even see the facilities
13 fertilization and nuirients in order to increase the 13 asyougo down 13@; isn't that right?
14  farming activity. 14 A, Which facilities?
15 Q. From what is basically almost an abandoned 15 Q. The youth facility or the adult facility
16  piece of farmland consisting of over a hundred acres? 16  off of Route 130. You have to go down a rather long
17 A.  Yes, sir. 17 driveway to even reach the site; correct?
18 Q. It was owned by a Trust, it's not owned by 18 A. No, I believe you can see the juvenile
19  afarmer, there’s no active cattle farm there? 19  facility because I think it borders Route 130. You are
20 MR. HALL: Ts that a question or a 20 correct in your statement that you have to go down a
21 statement? 21 road to get to the adult facility.
22 MR. SASS0: Yes, I'm asking him if that 22 Q. Okay. And the panels there, just so I mow
23 exists, Mr. Hail. 23 where they're located, are they behind the facility, to
24 MR. HALL: I think he already answered 24 theside of it?
25  those questions. We're getting -- 25 A. They are along the side of it, they're
Page 79 Page g1 |}
1 MR. SASSO: That's fine, because I don't 1 behind. If you go to that location you will see some
2 remember asking him whether there were any type of 2 panels from Ronte 130, You will see it as you go down
3 other farming activities on the land, but if you want 3 the road to the adult facility.
4 to keep objecting. 4 Q. Okay. And those panels, if I were to go
5 A. Thave not witnessed anything beyond the 5  down there and take a look, are they similar to the
6  hay activity that's been going on for a2 number of 6  panels and the installation that you're proposing here
7 years, 7 inthis application?
8 Q. Allright. So, if it was utilized by a 8 A. The panels are similar, yes.
9 farmer who took over the 110 acres that would, in 2 Q. Okay. And ifI went to the Branchburg
10  essence, in all probability result in an increase in 10 facility also same panels?
11  the farming on the property by itself while remaining a 11 A. The Branchburg facility is currently under
12 farm, do you agree? 12 consiruciion, The panels have yet to be instailed.
13 A, Well, I believe the property has been made 13 'What has been installed fo date are the pilings, or I
14  available to a farmer, and the farming activity has 14  guess we'll agree to call them pilings, along with the
15  over the number of years continued to diminish to what | 15  racks which are running the horizontal pieces that run
16  we see there today. 16  from piling to piling. So that part -- that's as far
17 Q. And that's an individual farmer who simply 17  as we progressed at this time on the construction,
18  usesitto grow some hay based on what you've observed; 18 Q. Aliright. Butfonce you go forward and put
1%  correct? 19  the panels on there if we took 2 look at that that's
20 A. That's my cbservation, yes. 20 similar to what you're proposing here?
21 Q. Okay, Now, talk to us about the jail that 21 A. Ttis. I believe we made — both of those
22 youwere telling us about, because that's another 22 facilities I don't recail a hundred perceat if panels
23 project that KDC built. Are they ground-based systems 23 are porirait or landscaped in their mounting, but it is
24 there? 24 going to be a similar facility, yes.
25 A. Yes, they are ground-mount systems. 25 Q. And how about these panels, if there'sa
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Page 82 Page 84 |2
1 difference between portrait or landscaped, what are you 1 thatlast unit costis to produce, -
2 proposing here? 2 So, if you reduce the amount of electricity
3 A. Tdon'trecall. It's just the way that 3 that's being sought at from PJM ox your local utility
4 they're situated, meaning whether the panels are 4 that takes one of those more higher cost generators off
5  running along like this or they're turned up. 5  thestack, So there will be a indireet benefit for the
8 Q. Allright. And just so I understand the €  ecustomers within PYM for net-metered projects. You
7 net-metered aspect of your testimony versus the grid? 7 will not be able to tie it specifically, but instead of
8 A, Yes. 8  ten megawatts possibly needed, now you only need 98,
g Q. The grid would be that you were providing 9 that number of units to produce the 58 megawatts could
10  power fo everyone involved or connected to the grid, 10 be cheaper than the number of units required to produce
11 whether it's public service or Jersey Central or amny of 11 thatlast two megawatts,
12 these power companies you get letiers from; correct? 12 Q. Allright. When you say "could be
13 A. No. 13 cheaper,” in other words, are you telling this Board
14 Q. What isit? 14 that if this is granted that our efectric bills in
15 A. A grid supply project is a project that 15  Bedminster are going to go down?
16  sellsinto the PJM Interconnect System. PJM is the 16 A, No,1am not.
17  regional electrie transmission organization located in 17 Q. [Ididn't think so.
18  Valley Forge that runs basically from Chicago all the 18 MR. SASSO: That's all T have, Mr.
19  way east to the seaboard north to the New York states, | 19  Chairman.
20 sothe northeastern-most city, and then all the way 20 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Mr, Sasso, thank you. 1
21 down through and including Virginia, 21  think what we'll do is we'H take about a 10-minute
22 Q. Okay. My understanding is that power 22 recess just to give everybody a break. In terms of
23 companies then buy electric from themn? 23 housekeeping for the evening, I think we're going to
24 A. Power companies — when you refer to power 24  trytogoto 10, 10:15 and we'll see how things
25 companies you mean the regulated utilities? 25  progress, and we'll see where we are with
Page 83 Page 85§
1 Q. Sure. 1 cross-examination, We'll take 10 mimres. %
2 A. So the regulated utilities only buy 2 (Recess is taken at 8:55 p.m. ?;
3 electricity to serve what's called their basic 3 {Back on the record at 9:04 p.m.) %
4 generation service. Fhe state of New Jersey allows 4 THE WITNESS: Mr. Chairman, if T can make a j
5  commercial, industrial and now residential to choose 5 conection -- i
6  wha their energy provider is. It's not to say that you 6 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Just give us a couple of %
7 will replace your electric utifity as the transmitter 7 minutes. Just bear with us, We'll fry to get everyone
8  of the efectrons, but you can choose whether you want 8  together. i
9 to buy your electricity, in this case, or in Bedminster 9 Ladies and gentlemen, if we can have our %
10  from JCP&L, or you can buy it from Direct Energy or 10  seats we'te going to reconvene the hearing, please. 5
11  Hess, or whoever you so desire. 11 - MR, HALL: Did we lose a member? %
iz Q. Butjust conceptuatly speaking, if you were 12 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Oh, where did George go? %
13 delivering energy to the grid some of that electric 13 Allright. Welcome back, George. 3
14 couid be used in Bedminster, for instance; correct? 14 Ladies and gentlemen, now we can officially 1
15 A. Theoretically, that's correct. 15  getstarted. So we're back on the record, Thank you f
16 Q. But versus a net-meter situation where the 16  very much. ;
17  only business, the only entity or person that is going 17 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Mr. Lynch, youhave é
18  tobenefit from the electricity that is going to be 18  something to say? !
19  generated in Bedminster is in Bridgewater; correct? 19 THE WITNESS: Yes, Mr. Chairman. During %
20 A. TIwould disagree with that, and let me tell 20  the recess I was able o confirm the actual number of 3
21 you why. So the direct kilowatt hours on a net-metered | 21 panels and I would like to make a correction and be %
22 project, two kilo to one customer. That customer now 22 more specific. K
23 has been {aken off, if you will, the supply 23 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Yes, of course, 3
24 requirements of PJM and others, So, therefore, the way | 24 THE WITNESS: So, our application has the %
25  power or electricity, I should say, is priced is what 25  installation of 40,484, So I'd like to withdraw my é
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1 statements of 45 to I believe I said 48. 1 know, the carports in the parking lot. So what woyld
2 CHAIRMAN BOXER: 40,484 panels? 2 make you think that the landlord would allow the power
3 THE WITNESS: Yes. 3 tocontinue to be delivered there if Sanof wasn't
4 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Okay. Thank you. Ms, 4 there? _
5  Deonato, are you ready to go? 5 A. The meter is in the name of the tenant, not
6 MS. DONATO: Yes, thank you. With the 6  the landlord.
7 Board's permission I think it's casicr to sit since I 7 Q. Tunderstand that, and if Sanoft was not
8  don't have atable. 8  there then how -- what would happen to the power at
9 CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MS. DONATO: 9  that poini?
10 Q. Okay. Youdon't have to sprain ydur neck, 10 A. At that point it wonld go through that
11 Youlooked forward for Mr. Sasso. If youwantte look {11  meter and it would go into what would be used in
12 forward you can do that. Tappreciate it, but T don't 12 that - the power would be used still for those three
13 wantto see you get a stiff neck. 13 buildings, and then anything that's in excess of that
14 CHAIRMAN BOXER: If you want to tum 14 would then go back to the local utility.
15  around, Mr. Lynch, whatever you want to do, whatever 15 Q. Perhaps you don't understand the question.
16  you're comfortable with. 16  What I'm trying to understand is, if Sanofi was not at
17 MS. DONATO: I think for the stenographer 17  thatlocation, if its lease -~ maybe it broke its
18 . it will work better this way. 18  lease, you said it moved from another location, maybe
19 BY MS. DONATC: 19  its lease expired, your lease arrangement for the solar
20 Q. Are you aware that the National Renewal 20 facility is with Sanofy, is it not?
21  Energy Laboratory holds solar facilities generating 21 MR. HALL: He's answered this question.
22 more than one megawatt of power as a power plant? 22 Andifyou don't like the answer that's fine, but T
23 A. Twasnot, no. 23  think it's been answered three times, already.
24 Q. Now, I will ask you some questions about 24 MS. DONATO: Idon't think he's answered
25  Sanofi. Do you know how long the lease is that Sanofi 25  the question. I just want to know --
Page 87 Page B9
1 hasatits Bridgewater facility? 1 MR. HALL: You've asked the question '
2 A. 1do not, but I believe our next witness 2 already. IfT'm wrong, I apologize.
3 probably has that information. 3 BY MS.DONATO:
4 Q. Soyou don't know what would happen if 4 Q. What happens if Sanofi is not there, to
5  Sanofi didn't occupy that site any longer what would 5 whom is the power delivered? It just doesn't go to
6 happen with the solar power plant that you're proposing 6  some anonymous person, or some other occupant, What if
7 on the Kirby Farm? 7 there's no occupant of the building?
8 A. Well, our power purchase agreement would 8 A, Ifthere's no occupant of the building
9 still have the power going over to that location. 9  whatever power is necessary to keep on the emergency
10 Q. But you have the agreement with Sanofi, do 10  and whaiever other elecirical draws are necessary on
11 younoi? 11 the other side of that meter on the customer side — on
12 A. Yes, wedo. 12 the customer side of that meter would be serviced by
13 Q. So if Sanofi was not there what would you 13 the solar facility, Anything excess of that then would
14  propose that would happen to the power at that point? 14 go under net metering to the local utility.
15 MR. HALL: [ think he just answered that 15 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Canl ask a question, Mr,
16  question, didn't he? Imean -- 16  Lynch? Are you suggesting then that if the building
17 MS. DONATO: Idon't think he did, that's 17  goes vacant do you effectively sell to the grid at that
18 whyl-- 18  point?
19 A. The power will continue to be delivered to 19 THE WITNESS: No, we donot. So even if
20 that location. 20  there's no one in that building there's still an
21 Q. Toanunwilling recipient? 21 electrical load in that building, although diminished
22 A,  Well, it woulid go to that meter. 22 from where it was. Under the net metering regulations
23 Q. Well, you said the landlord didn't want to 23 any excess, if you will, beyond. So, if we're
24 allow you to put in solar pangls in any other way, you 24 delivering more than is needed for that building at
25  thattime it would in this case go to JCP&L.
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wouldn't do ground mounted, roof mounted, or in, you
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1 CHAIRMAN BOXER: What do they do with it? 1 A. You can get 20-year warranties, some of
2 THE WITNESS: They would say use it to 2 them will — and you can pay for it, se I think I'm —
3 service whatever requirements they may have in their 3 warranty to me — I want to make sure — I'm viewing
4  power. 4 your question of guarantee to be equal fo a warranty.
5 CHATRMAN BOXER: Wouldr't you argue that's 5 So, ifI buy a panel from "X" manufacturer they will
6  selling to the grid or - & give me a 20-year warranty with a certain degradation
7 THE WITNESS: No, because this project is 7 schedule on that that will go for 20 years,
8  net metered. So, although the load has been reduced at g Q. So, that warranty that you're referring to
9 that location it's still — it still falls under the 9 is that the panels will produce a certain amount of
10  net-metering legislation. That power does not go back 19 power for that 20-year period?
11 to PIMA, it goes to JCP&L. 1z A. Yes,Ma'am.
12 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Ijusi want fo understand, | 12 Q. What happens after the 20-year period?
13 because it's an important point for me. It may not go 13 Let's say that the panels only really produce the power
14  to PJM, but it wilt be distributed to other users in 14 forthe 20 years, what happens then?
15  the grid locally, are you saying that? 15 A. Well, it's like a car. After a hundred
16 THE WITNESS: That is correct. Now, we 16  thousand miles you're on your own. So, I cannot after
17  also got comfortable when we entered into the power 17 year 20 go back to the manufacturer of panels saying
18  purchase agreement, or power sales agreement, I should 18  it's not producing what I expected it to and expect
19  say, with Sanofi as to their time in that building. 19  them to either replace the panels or give me, you know,
20  Again, this is their Northemn American headquariers. 20  financial settlement.
21 And, again, Mr. Spinnato is in a far better position 21 Q. Okay, That's not what I was asking. Ifat
22 than 1o discuss their commitments to that facility, 22 the end of 20 years the panels are not producing power
23 both from a people point of view, along with 23 anymore what do you do with the panels that are out on
24 contractualty. In our negotiations with them we got 24  the farm, on the Xirby Farm?
25  comfortable that they would be our customer for the 25 A. So, you're saying there's zero production,
Page 21 Page 93
1 full length of our 20-year power service agreement -- 1 aliofasudden we fall off a cliff?
2 or power sales agreement, I'm sorry. 2 Q. Well, they're not producing sufficiently
3 CHAIRMAN BOXER: That's okay, thanks. I'm 3 forthem to be able to remain there, So, let's say
4 sorry, Ms. Donato. I apologize. 4 it's 30 years they stop producing, what do you do with
5 MS. DONATO: That's quite all right. 5  the panels at that point?
6 BY MS. DONATO: 6 A. Well, I've got an obligation to provide a
7 Q. So, how long is the lease that you have on 7 certain amount of electricity to my customer, Sanofi.
8  the Kirby Farm? 8  IfI'm not able to produce that from these panels then
9 A. The lease is co-terminus with how long we 9  I'mnot able to live up to my<EFA, If the power sales
10 have an agreement with Sanofi. So, if the agreement 10  agreement — PSA, I'm sorry, power sales agreement is
11  with — for us to sell electricity is for 20 years with 11 terminated I have an obligation under my lease on the
12 two five-year renewal. If they are not renewed on the 12 property to decomnmission the faciliiy. T have te
13 power sales then we would have only a 20-year agreement | 13 remove all the panels. I have to remove the conduit.
14  with the Kirbys. 14  Ihave to remove the inverters, I have to take np the
15 Q. And how long do the panels have in 15  concrete pad that the inverters were on. And I also
16  production life? 16  have to pull all the poles out or pilings, as they were
17 A. The warranty on the panels are for 17  referred to previously, and return the property to the
18 20 years; the economic use for life is projected to be 18  pwner in the state that I received them in,
12  atleast 39 years. 19 Q. And how does that deal with the compaction
20 Q. They don't have a production guarantes of a 20  of soils as a result of the construction of the panels,
21 specific term? 21  the construction of the road, construction of alk of
22 A. Well, ihey have warranties of 20 years. 22 the other accompanying structures and their removal?
23 Q. That they gvarantee that it will produce 23 How do you restore the farmland so that it is not
24 the power that it initially did for a period of 24  compacted soil?
25 20 years? 25 A. Well, the only compacting would be where
24 (Pages 20 to 93)
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1 CHAIRMAN BOXER: What do they do with it? 1 A. You can get 20-year warranties, some of
2 THE WITNESS: They would say use it to 2 them will -- and you can pay for if, so I think 'm —
3 service whatever requirements they may have in their 3 warranty to me —1 want to make sure — I'm viewing
4 power. 4 your question of guarantee fo be equal to a warranty.
5 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Wouldn't you argue that's 5 8o, ifI buy a panel from "X" manufacturer they will
6  selling to the grid or -- &  give me a 20-year warranty with a certain degradation
7 THE WITNESS: No, because this project is 7 schedule on that that wiil go for 20 years.
8  netmetered. So, although the load has been reduced at 8 Q. So, that warranty that you'rg,referring to
9 that location it's still -- it still falis under the 9 is that the panels will produce a certain amount of
10  net-metering legislation. That power does not go back 10  power for that 20-year period?
11 . toPJM, it goes to JCP&L. 11 A. Yes,Ma'am.
12 CHAIRMAN BOXER: T just want to understand, | 12 Q. What happens after the 20-year period?
13 because it's an important point for me, It may not go 13 Let's say that the panels only really produce the power
14  to PIM, but it will be distributed to other users in 14 for the 20 years, what happens ther:?
15  the grid locally, are you saying that? 15 A. Well, it's like a car. After a hundred
16 THE WITNESS: That is correct. Now, we 16  thousand miles you're on your own. So, I cannot after
17 also got comfortable when we entered into the power 17 year 20 go back to the manufacturer of panels saying
18  purchase agreement, or power sales agreement, I should 18  it's not producing what I expected it to and expect
19  say, with Sanofi as to their time in that building. 19  them to either replace the panels or give me, you know,
20 Aggin, this is their Northern American headguarters. 20 financial seftlement.
21 And, again, Mr. Spinnato is in a far better position 21 Q. Okay, That's not what I was asking. If at
22 than] to discuss their commitments to that facility, 22 the end of 20 years the panels are not producing power
23 both from a people point of view, along with 23 anymore what do you do with the panels that are out on
24 contractually. In our negotiations with them we got 24 the farm, on the Kirby Farm?
25  comfortable that they would be our customer for the 25 A. So, you're saying there's zero production,
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1 full length of our 20-year powser service agreement -- 1 all of a sudden we fall off a cliff?
2 or power sales agreement, I'm sorry. 2 Q. Well, they're not producing sufficiently
3 CHAIRMAN BOXER: That's okay, thanks, I'm 3 for them to be able to remain there. So, let's say
4 sorry, Ms. Donato. I apologize. 4 it's 30 years they stop producing, what do you do with
5 MS. DONATO: That's quite all right. 5  the panels at that point?
6 BY MS. DONATO: - & A. Well, I've got an obligation to provide a
7 Q. So, how long is the lease that you have on 7 certain amount of electricity to my custemer, Sanefi.
8  the Kirby Farm? 8  HI'mnotable fo produce that from these panels then
9 A. The lease is co-terminus with how long we 9 I'm not able to ive up to my PPA. If the pewer sales
10 have an agreement with Sanofi. So, if the agreement 10  agreement — PSA, I'm sorry, power sales agreement is
11 with — for us to sell electricity is for 2¢ years with 11  terminated I have an obligation under my lease on the
12 two five-year renewal. If they are not renewed on the 12 property to decommission the facility, Ihave to
13 power sales then we would have only a 20-year agreement | 13 remove all the panels. 1 have to remove the conduit.
14  with the Kirbys. 14 1have to remove the inverters, I have to take up the
15 Q. And how long do the panels have in 15  concrete pad that the inverters were on. And [ also
16  production life? 16  have to pull all the poles out or pilings, as they were
17 A. The warranty on the panels are for 17  referred fo previously, and return the property o the
18 20 years; the economic use for life is projected to be ig owner in the state that I received them in.
12 atleast 30 years. 19 Q. And how does that deal with the conpaction
20 Q. They don't have a production guarantee of a 20  of soiis as a result of the construction of the panels,
21 specific term?- 21 the construction of the road, construction of all of
22 A, Well, they have warranties of 20 years. 22 the other accompanying structures and their removal?
23 Q. That they guarantee that it will produce 23 How do you restore the farmland so that it is not
24 the power that it initialty did for a peried of 24  compacted soil?
25 7 25 A. 'Well, the only compacting would be where

20 years?

Y Ry

Y R e T T S A

24 (Pages 90 to 93)

S D e e S S




Page 24

1  the pilings are along with these pads. It is our 1 the film being done. Iwas not involved in the details

2 ' intention that there will be a meadow mix planted 2 efthat.

3 amongst all the panels. So there will be vegetation 3 CHAIRMAN BOXER: During the testimony --

4 coverage and growth over the 20-plus years that we are 4 I'msorry, Ms. Donato -- are you going to be able to

5  using this property. So we're talking about a very 5 provide the math that goes behind the film, the

&  limited, if you will, area of permanent -- not even & algorithm that you used, the height algorithm, the math

7 permanent, it's only that 20-year period of 7 and we'll be able to sce the elevations?

8  disturbance. 8 THE WITNESS: We will, yes.

g I don't know if you've had the opportunity a MR. HALL: The engineer will address that.
10 to familiarize yourself with the soils out in that 10 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Thank you, Mr. Hall.
11 area. It doesn't fake a lot to get down to the 11 BY MS, DONATO;
12 fractured shale rocke So, to till the area where our 12 Q. Now, did you say that the rural farming
13 pilings or where the pads are is not a significant 13  characteristic will be maintained? E
14 undertaking. 14 A, That is our intent,
15 Q. Sovyou're saying that where the soils on 15 Q. Now, when vou travel -- just a second. Do I
16 the site are prime agricultural soils you'll be able to 16 youlknow whether or not Country Club Road is designated |
17 till them and restore them to the previous soil till 17  asascenic corridor, or scenic road in this township?
18  that they had? 18 A. I believe it's designated as one of the
12 A, Most of the sails that you're referencing 19  scenic entryways. Your terminology may be the
20 are not going to be disturbed with this project. 20 specifics. I don’t have the actual words that my - on
21 Again, what we're doing is we're putting in these 21 my tongie, but it is Country Club as being —
22 posts, and then on those posts are what is, if you 2z Q. ‘What about Meadow?
23 will, the scil disturbance. The majority of the 23 A. Idon’t believe Meadow. 1 believe Country ;
24 acreage in which the panel arrays, that fenced property | 24 Club Road is deemed to be one of the gateways.into é
25 will still be vegetation and will be planted as such 25  Bedminster Township. g
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1 while we're going through the construction. 1 Q. And did you look at any of the township's

2 Q. Well, what kind of equipment are you going 2 planning docwments to see how Meadow Road was

3 touse that will create soil compaction? 3 characterized?

4 MRHML:WwMﬁmMannm%Mn 4 A, 1did not.

5  for our engineer? 5 Q. Butyou said you lived here and you really

6 THE WITNESS: Yes. &  cared about the town, so wouldn't you care about what

7 MR. HALL: We'll have an engineer who will 7 the town planned for and what the town thought was

8  pgointo the details. 8  significant scenically and historically?

9 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Okay. 9 A. And we have incorporated ail of that into
10 BY MS.DONATOC: 10 our design. E
11 Q. So then you don't know how the site will be 11 Q. Well, let me ask you this; You've %
12 restored af this point? Do yon want me to defer the 12 incorporated that into your design by proposing a berm; %
13 questioning? 13 s that correct? 1
14 A, Yes, please. 14 A. Yes. §
15 Q. Now, I'd tike to ask you some questions 15 Q. Now, when you drive down Country Club and %’1
16  about the film that you showed. Do you know who made 16  Meadow at this time what do you see looking at the Zf
17 that? 17 Kirby Farm? :
18 A. Tdon't, One of my associates does. So 18 A, Litter. A boarded up farmhouse. A barn %
19 we'll get that answer for you. 1%  that was falling down and was given notice — the :
20 Q. So you don't know anything about the height 20 Kirbys given notice by the township to dismantle that %
21 of the vegetation that is shown on that film, and when 21 barn because it was a safety issue. i
22 any proposed plantings would reach that height? 22 Q. Let's try to focus it more on what this g
23 A. No, I mean,Twould like to defer that 23 township has recognized as the beauty of the Kirby %
24 line of questioning to — our consulting staff worked 24 Farm, not you're looking at the piece of litter, okay? s
25  with some of KDC employees who actually commissioned %
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1 the pilings are along with these pads. It is our 1 the film being done. I was not involved in the details
2 intention that there will be a asdal mix planted 2 of that.
3 amongst all the panels, Sc there will be vegetation 3 CHAIRMAN BOXER: During the testimony --
4 coverage and growth over the 20-plus years that we are 4  T'm sorry, Ms. Donato -- are you going to be able to
5  using this property. So we're talking abouf a very 5  provide the math that goes behind the film, the
6  limited, if you will, area of permanent — not even &  algorithm that you vsed, the height algerithm, the math
7  permanent, it's only that 20-year period of 7 and we'll be able to see the elevations?
8 disturbance. 8 THE WITNESS: We will, ves.
9 I don't know if you've had the opportunity 9 MR. HALL: The engineer will address that,
10  to familiarize yourself with the soils out in that 10 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Thank you,-Mr, Hall,
11 area. It doesn't take a lot to get down to the 11 BY MS.DONATO:
12 fractured shale rock. So, to tifl the area where our 12 Q. Now, did you say that the rural farming
13  pilings or where the pads are is not a significant 13 characteristic will be maintained?
14 undertaking. 14 A. That is our intent.
15 Q. So you're saying that where the soils on 15 Q. Now, when you travel -- just a second. Do
16  the site are prime agricultural seils you'll be able to 16  youknow whether or not Country Club Road is designated -
17 till them and restore them to the previous seil till 17  asascenic corridor, or sceaic road in this township?
18  that they had? 18 A. Tbelieve it's designated as one of the
19 A. Most of the soils that you're referencing 12  scenie entryways. Your terminology may be the
20 aremot going to be disturbed with this project. 20 specifics. I don't have the actnal words that my - on
21 Again, what we're doing is we're putiing in these 21  my tongue, but it is Country Club as being —-
22  posts, and then on those posts are what is, if you 22 Q. 'What about Meadow?
23 will, the soil disturbance, The majority of the 23 A. Idon't believe Meadow. I believe Country
24 acreage in which the panel arrays, that fenced property | 24  Club Road is deemed to be one of the gateways into
25  will still be vegetation and will be planted as such 25  Bedminster Township.
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1 while we're going through the construction. 1 Q. And did you look at any of the township's '
2 Q. Well, what kind of equipment are you going 2 planning documents to see how Meadow Road was
3 . to use that will create soil compaction? 3 characterized?
4 MR. HALL: Would that be a better question 4 A, Idid not.
5  for our engineer? 5 Q. But you said you lived here and you really
6 THE WITNESS: Yes. 6  cared about the town, so wouldn't you care about what
7 MR, HALL; We'll have an engineer who will 7 the town planned for and what the town thought was
8  go into the details, 8  significant scenically and historically?
9 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Okay. 3 A. And we have incorporated all of that into
10 BY MS. DONATO: 10  our design.
11 Q. So then you don't know how the site will be 11 Q. Well, let me ask you this: You've
12 restored at this peint? Do you want me to defer the 12 incorporated that into your design by proposing a berm;
13 questioning? 13 isthat correct?
14 A, Yes, please. 14 A. Yes.
15 Q. Now, I'd like to ask yon some questions 15 Q. Now, when you drive down Country Club and
16  about the film that you showed, Do you know who made 16  Meadow at this time what do you see looking at the
17 that? 17  Kirby Farm?
18 A. Idon't. One of my associates does. So 18 A. Litter. A boarded up farmhouse. A barn
19 we'll get that answer for you. 19  that was falling down and was given notice — the
20 Q. So you don't know anything about the height 20  Kirbys given notice by the township to dismantle that
21 ofthe vegetation that is shown on that film, and when 21  barn because it was a safety issue.
22 any proposed plantings would reach that height? 22 Q. Let's try to focus it more on what this
23 A. No. I mean, I would like to defer that 23 township has recognized as the beauty of the Kirby
24 line of questioning to - our consulting staff worked 24  Farm, not you're looking at the piece of litter, okay?
25  with some of KBC employees who actuaily commissioned | 25 MR. HALL: 1 think this is more for a --
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1 well, we'll have a planner testify. 1 soany development, any berming cannot at all commence
2 MS. DONATO: Well, if you want to put - 2 until we're 200 feet in. So everything you see right
3 CHAIRMAN BOXER: I think we car just go on 3 along the road that you've just referenced will remain.
4 alitle bit, Mr. Hall, and give a little latitude. 4 Q.  And do you understand the amount of grading
5 MR. HALL: 1 mean, he can talk about in 5 that is necessary to construct a berm?
5  peneral. 6 A. Yes, I have been informed of it.
7 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Cn the other hand, I think 7 Q. And the disturbance that takes place beyond
8  that her line of questioning is really being directed 8  the berm itselfin order {o construct the berm?
9 atMr. Lynch's claim that he's a resident here, so g A. T've got a general sense of if, yes.
10 we'll give her a litile latitude and we'll see whers it 10 Q. So that 200-foot area, are you saying that
11 goes. 11 that 200-foot area is going to have its vegetation
12 MS. DONATOQ: Yes, in addition, it was the 12 intact after the berm is consiructed?
13  direct statement of this witness that rural farming 13 A. Tt will be, as I said, what I did say was
14  characteristic will be maintained? 14 along the road line there will be no change, Between
15 A. That's correct. 15 the voad line and that 200-foot it is our expectation
16 Q. So, if this farm was not allowed to be -- 16  that we will maintain what's there or enhance what's
17  allowed to come to this state at this point in time and 17  there such that there could be greater — along that
18  if was an active farm as it had been for generations, 18  road some greater farming activity. We cannot do any
19  okay, if you were driving down the road what would you 13  earth moving and berm building or commencing a berm
20 see? 20 building until we're 200 feet in from that property
21 A. T honestly don't know what I would see if 21 line ’
22 it had been farmed for years and years. And I'would 22 Q. You can't do any disturbance within that
23 presume it would look like what we see if we drove out, 23 200 feet? ‘
24 for example, Lamington Road where it was maintained, [ 24 A, Thbelieve we can disturb, what I'm saying
25  where it was "worked as a farm," where the investment | 25  is I don't — we are not going to commence any of the
Page 99 Page 101
1 of fertilizer and tilling, et cetera, were done on an 1 disturbance.
2 annual or semi-annual basis. 2 Q. I'mnot sure that I understood. What do
3 Q. Would you see hedgerows? 3 youmean hy "commenced disturbance"?
4 A. Hedgerows? 4 (M. Tobia approaches Counsel table to
5 Q. Yes. 5  speak with Mr. Hall.)
6 A. Youmay. 6 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Sorry. What's going on
7 Q. Woodland lines against the farming area? 7 here? 1just want to understand. Is there an issue?
8 A. Presumably, 8  Ijust want to understand what the problem is.
9 Q. And you recognize that this township in all 9 MR, HALL: Our planner was concerned that
10 ofits planning documents has characterized this farm 10  these are planning questions, not for Mr, Lynch,
11 and the roads surrounding it as having scenic vistas? 11 MS. DONATO: And T understand that, but the
12 A. Yes, I am aware of that, 12  witness should not have been introduced to make these
13 Q. And you consider a berm vegetated with 13 glowing statements about how this is going to be
14  moderate vegetation to be a scenic vista? 14 preserved unless the witness can be cross-examined as
15 A, Ido 15  tothe credibility and the validity of what he stated.
16 Q. So people instead of seeing the farms, 16 MR. HALL: Yes, but not the details.
17  instead of seeing the woodlands, instead of seeing the 17 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Mr, Hall, to be honest, I
18  hedgerows you think it's just as good to see a berm? 18  mean, I think that Mr, Lynch opened up a very
19  That subssitutes for a scenic vista and agricultural 19  interesting can of worms as he started to tatk about
20 vista? 20  his care about the town, and he's a citizen, and he's
21 A. 'We are not planning te remove any of the 21  very active, and he's aware of the plans, and he's
22  existing woedlands on Meadow Road. We will keep much 22 Tamiliar with Meadow Road and Country Club Road.
23 of, if not all, of the vegetation that is currently 23 1 don't want this to become a Spanish
24 there today along the road. Keep in mind there are 24 Inquisition but I think the line of questioning that's
25  200-foot setbacks on both Meadow and Country Club Road, | 25 being asked of Mr. Lynch is fair, unless Mr. Collins
D e e e S e e T et e T o e e R 8 U B PR S TR T S L AP L s ot ALt o e o 3
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1 thinks otherwise, 1 utilized in other solar facilities. And so one of the
2 MR. COLLINS: No, T think the line of 2 opportunities we would have is for the sheep to be able
3 questioning is appropriate cross-examination, and [ 3 to graze in and among the arrays.
4 would -- the objection T would overrule, but 1 think 4 Q. Can you tell me where that's being done?
5 Mr. Hall is willing to fet it continue. 5 A. Tt's being done in Pocono, Pennsylvania, at
G CHAIRMAN BOXER: Thank you. 6 the Pocono International Racetrack.
7 BY MS. DONATO: 7 Q. And have you analyzed the placement of the
8 Q. Thank you very much. 8  panels af that place and see the distance between
9 Now, with regard to your statement that 9  panels and how that might relate to what you're
10 this -- your proposal would increase the agricultural 10 proposing here?
11  yield, the Chairman asked you, you know, what you base { 11 A. Tbelieve my colleagues have, yes.
12 thaton. AndamI correct in understanding that you're 12 Q. So, when you made your statement you're
13  referring to a yield from that property as it currently 13 really relying on something that somebody else told
14 exists? 14 you?
15 A. Yes, 15 A. Thatis eorrect.
i6 Q. Okay. And then what are you comparing it 16 Q. Okay. Now, when you refer to, you know,
17  to asthe yield that you would hope to have if you were 17  the agricultural values what do you characterize as an
18 1o get this approval? 18  agricaltural value?
19 A. Se, currently there's approximately 18 A. T'm notsure I understand the question.
20 15 acres that are hayed. And our proposal wouldbe | 2C Q. Well, you said that you would be
21 that the amount of acreage that is in active 21  maintaining the rural farming characteristics. So
22 agricultural, whether it is hey, growing of vegetables | 22  what's a rural farming characteristic?
23 or livestoek, would cover more acreage, 23 A. Hay, growing of crop and/or livestock, or
24 Q. You have a quantifiable number? 24 grazing. '
25 A. I mean, not at my - ready at the moment. 25 Q. Have you in the report of Mr. Banisch seen
Page 103 Page 105
1 Q. Have you had an opportunity to read the 1 the reference to other local objectives that are
2 report of the township planner, Frank Banisch? 2 accomplished by virtue of the R-10 zoning?
3 A.  Yes, I did take a look at it. 3 A. Idid read the report. I'm having a
4 Q. And are you aware that he has stated that, 4 challenge right now in my mind, you know, geing te that
5  "The proposed panels are going onthe areas of the site 5 part of the report.
&  that contain prime agricultural soils, soils of 6 Q. So, are you aware that the planning
7 statewide significance, and soils of local 7 documents in this town also identify the importance of
8  significance"? 8  farmland for habitats, for animal life, and threatened
9 A. Yes, I do recall reading that. 9  and endangered species?
10 Q. So, I think you said there's something like 10 A, Yes, Ma'am.
11  38.4 acres will have panels on them; is that right? 11 Q. Do you know how habitats with threatened
12 A. Yes, 12 endangered species might be preserved with 40,434
13 Q. So, how much of that 38.4 acres is going to 13 panels?
14 be farmed? 14 A. 1personally do not, but we have received
15 MR. HALL: If you know. 15  the Letter of Interpretation from the New Jersey DEP,
16 BY MS. DONATOC: 16  and as part of the LOI process the DEP does have a
17 Q. Youhave to answer it yourself, Mr. Lynch. 17  section that — a group of professionals thai do focus
18 A, 1think probably somewhere in the 25 to 18  on that, and they have come back and have given us, I
19 30 acres of that 38. 19  guess what you would call a green light, or have given
20 Q. So, how are you geing to farm the 20 -- 20 us the LOI based on our proposal.
21 what you just said, you said 25 acres within that 38. 21 Q. My question to you was not whether you had
22 How is that farmed? 22 an LOI, my question to you is if you place 40,484
23 A. 1didn't say -- well, one of the things 23 panels on this property how does it remain suitable as
24 that we are currently working with is, for example, to | 24 a habitat for threatened and endangered species or any
25 25 other animal life that currently may occupy that site

have sheep grazmg, which is something that has been
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1 and useit? I There are more watts that may come out of a panel over
2 A.  So, let me try and maybe rephrase, I'm not 2 the last number of years, but the basic construction,
3 an expertin that. And I relied on the state's experts 3 beit from a panel to the racking system to the
4 to confirm that our proposal weuld not threaten any of 4 inverters, et cetera, has remained somewhat constant.
5  those species. 3 Q. Isn't it true that the cells are becoming
6 (J. A Letter of Interpretation, sir, does not &  increasingly smaller, that new technology comrects
7. make that determination, isn't that correct? It just 7 that?
8  says what's there; isn't that correct? 8 A. No. The sizes of the solar panel itself
9 MR. HALL: I disagree as a statement of 9 has remained the same, the amount of watts that are
10 law, because there's a procedure o Jook at as part of 10 produced out of that footprint has increased,
11 that process, that | know. We can -~ 11 Q. Agen't there some new proposals that
12 MS. DONATO: You talk about the -- I'm 12 incorporate the solar cells into the roofing materials,
13 somy. 13 shingles?
14 MR. FERRIERO: Just to be clear, a Letter 14 A. Thereis stuff in the 1ab that is
15  of Interpretation is a confirmation of existing 15 definitely doing that, yes.
16  conditions on the site and is not an evaluation of a isa Q. Okay. So other than being told by somebody
17  proposed project. 17  else that Sanoft's landlord didn't want to allow the
18 MR. HALL: For general permit 1 believe it 18  site to be available for production of energy, solar
19 s, 19  energy, did you fook into any other potential options?
20 MS. DONATO: Thank vou, Mr. Ferriero. 20 A, Well, options as far as where we could
21 MR. HALL: The experts will get to that. 21 locate the facility, Ma'am?
22 BY MS. DONATO: 22 Q. Yes, if you wanted to provide electricity
23 Q. Now, are you aware of the concern that is 23 to the Sanofi campus?
24 expressed in the planning documents regarding 24 A. We, again, looked at around the — under
25  agricultural preservation that farmtand in general 25  pet metering there's specific requirements as to where
Page 107 Page 109}
1 becomes less viable when it is reduced in size? 1 the production of electricity can be relative to the
2 A. T'm not aware specifically of, you know, 2 consumer of electricity. So we did look at those
3 that particular language, but what you just stated 3 sites, if you will, where that could have taken place
4 makes sense to me, yes. 4 and arrived at the one that met a criteria, the best
5 Q. Now, in referring to the berm that you show 5  being this proposed sife.
6  onthat, you showed on that video, is that berm & Q. Now, in order to meet the requirements of
7 continuous around the entire tract? 7 the Board of Public Utilities Commissioners for a
8. A. Itisnot continuous, The eurrent existing 8  facility of this type, a net-metered facility, fsn't it
9  driveway will remain as it is on the property today. 9 true that the site has to be contiguous o the property
10  So the berm will change with both the grade of the | 10  that it is supplying the energy to?
11 road, along with the grade of the property. 11 A, Needs to be contiguous as defined by the
f12 Q. But it -- other than for the driveway it 12 legislation, yes.
13 will be continuous? 13 Q. And have you ever received a ruling from
14 A. Until you get up towards the northern part {14  the Board of Public Utilities Commissiorers that this
15  of the property that is along Country Club where 15  siteis, in fact, contiguous?
16  there's alot of — there's existing vegetation that 1e A. We received a letter from the BPU that
17  will serve to shield the visnal of any panels from 17  followed a what they refer to as a settlement hearing
18  people passing on Country Club Road. 18 by which the BP1J staff, the rate payer, advocate for
19 Q. Okay. Now, I just want to ask you one 19  New Jersey, the — I might get it wrong, it's not the
20 other question about alternatives that you might have 20  attorney general, but the state lega! team, along with
21 considered. Isn't it true that the solar industry is 21  ourattorneys and Sanofi, along with JCP&L, which is
22 rapidly incorporating new technologies? 22 the inferconnecting utility, did have a meeting,
23 A. No. I mean, not necessarity. I mean, the 23 maltiple meetings, muliple discussions, and we did
24  technology that has been used over the last five to 24 receive confirmation that the BPU has said that we are
25 10 years has pretty — has been pretty consistent, 25  contiguous and, therefore, we are from the — as the
28 (Pages 106 to 109)
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1 BPUinterprets the legislation, contiguous and thereby 1 Farmiand Preservation Plan Goals and Objectives, and it
2 this is a net-metered facility, 2 says that this parcel was not contiguous, it's
3 Q. Isn't it true -- isn't it true that the BPU 3 separated because of Route 78, does it not?
4 declined to render that decision and did not make a 4 A. That's what this paragraph does say, yes.
5  determination as fo whether it was contiguous? 5 MR, HALL: Ibelieve he said it's
6 MR. HALL: He just answered your question, 6  contiguous as defined by the BPU not the master plan.
7 MS. DONATO: T don't think he did. 7 MS. DONATO: I understand.
8 MR. HALL: He did. 8 THE WITNESS: [ believe I said by the
9 THE WITNESS: I said they rendered an 9  legislation,
10  opinion. They said it was. 10 MS. DONATO: Tunderstand.
1l MR. COLLINS: She asked you did DEP 11  BY MS. DONATO:
12  decline, maybe you misunderstood. Maybe we should 12 Q. Okay. Do these panels produce any glare?
13  repeat the question from the stenographer. 13 A. The objective of the panel is to absorb the
14 BY MS.DONATO: 14  sunlight, as opposed to reflecting the sunlight, So
15 Q. Yes. Didn't BPU decline to reach the 15  there have been glare reports done, and I would say
16  conclusion that the Kirby property was contiguous to 16  they do net create a glare,.
17  the Sanofi campus? 17 Q. That's your opinion, right?
18 A. 1did -~ we did not interpret it that way. 18 A. Yes,Ma'am.
19 Q. Okay, Allright. I'd like to ask you 19 Q. Okay. Let me ask you this about some of
20-  about whether or not you read in Mr. Banisch's report 20  the other struchires that are being proposed. Can you
21  about the fact that the farm in this area of the 21 describe the main switchboard that's next to the
22 township is -- let me just get his report. I'll make 22 jacking station?
23 it specific. 23 A. No,1cannot.
24 CHATRMAN BOXER: Can I, Mr, Hall, are you 24 Q. So you don't know how tall that main
25  going to make the letter or the opinion from BPU 25  switchboard is?
Page 111 Page 113 |
1  available to this hearing? (Request.} 1 A. Ido not at the moment, no, I mean, at one .
2 MR. HALL: ¥you'd like. 2 peint I did. I do net recall
3 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Tthink we'd like to see 3 Q. Soyou wouldn't be surprised if the plans
4 what the letter actually says and the wording. [ think 4 said that that main switchboard would be 10 to 12 feet
5 that would be helpful. Thank you very much. 5 tali?
& BYMS. DONATO: 6 A. Tf you're looking at the plans and that's
7 Q. I'mreferring to Mr, Banisch's report, page 7  what it $ays there, then no, I wouldn't be surprised,
8 five. Mr. Banisch in the second paragraph on that page 8 Q. And you wouldn't be surprised if your plan
9  states -- 9  showed that it was 23-feet long?
10 MR. HALL: If you wait one second T have a 10 A. What's 23-feet long?
1t  copy so he can read along. That would probably be more § 11 Q. The main switchboard?
12 productive, Go ahead. 12 A. Switchboard?
13 BY MS. DONATO: 13 Q. Tthink it's called the main switching
14 Q. Page five, second paragraph, "Bedminster is 14  station or the main switchboard?
15  composed of a tapestry of farm parcels, which extend 15 MR, HALL: I think our engineer will answer
16  from its northern to its southern boundaries and 16  these questions. .
17  dominate all but the easterly highway-corridor portion 17 CHAIRMAN BOXER: That's fine. Ithink the
18  of the township, Despite the intervention of Route 78, 18  engineer can be much more specific about that.
1% which forms a functional barrier to contiguity of 19 MS. DONATO: Allright. Thank you very
20 parcels, the area to the seuth of Route 78 remains 20 much. Appreciate it.
21  dominated by productive agricultural land in 21 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Thank you, Ma'am. We
22 agricultural use.” You read that, righi? You saw 22  appreciate it. Thank you, Mr. Lynch.
23 that? 23 Let me ask Mr, Collins. 1 think we're
24 A. Yes, Ido. 24  going to probably open up to the public, but we
25  probably have a little bit of time, Mr. Collins, would

Q. So this is from the Township's Master Plan,
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1 youagree? 1 as200 feet from Meadow Road, Country Club Road. Soif ;
2 MR. COLLINS: Yes. 2 the berms are going to come in 200 feet that doesn't :
3 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Sothisisa-- 3 scem to be encugh room in the center of that to put
4 MR. COLLINS: But I think you should 4 this power plant,
5 _ concentrate on questions only. 5 MR. HALL: Ifyou know. The engineer can
5 CHAIRMAN BOXER: We agree. Sothisisthe &  answer that in more detail.
7 part where the public has the opportunity to 7 CHAIRMAN BOXER: That's fine.
8  cross-examine the witnesses. And this is not -- this 8 MR.BOLASH: Allright. Somy
9  isnot about really making statements about the 9  understanding is the berms cannot be built closer than
10  application, it's being quite specific to Mr. Lynch. 10 200 feet to the property lines or the roads.
11  And we would at this point invite anybody from the 11 MR.HALL: I think he may have misspoken
12 public to come up if you have questions for this 12 about that, but we'll clear it up.
13  particular witness. And if you do come up we need to 13 THE WITNESS: Jeff, it is our infention
14  swearyouin. You'll need fo state your name, address, 14 that from your property and all your neighbors'
15  and there's a formality to it. You'll have to speak 15  properties that you will not see this facility.
16  into the mic because it must go on the record. 16 MR. BOLASH: Thank you very much,
17 So, yes, sir, please come up and introduce 17 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Thank you, sir. We
18  yourself and you'll have to get sworn in. 18  appreciate your question. Can I ask anybody else in
19 MR. BOLASH: My name is Jeff Bolash. I 19  the audience if they have questions for this witness? :
20 live at 150 Somerset Terrace, Bedminster. 20 Yes,Ma'am. Comeonup and introduce yourself and
21 MR, COLLINS: Please raise your right hand, 21 we'll have fo get you sworn in. i
22 Do you swear or affirm to telf the truth, the whole 22 MS. SMITH: My name is Michele Smith, 1
23 ruth, and nothing but the truth so help you God? 23 reside at 927 Washington Valley Road, Basking Ridge,
24 MR. BOLASH: Ido. 24 New Jersey, which is the first house past Bedminster.
25 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Sir, how long have you |25 CHATRMAN BOXER: Thank you very much.
Page 115 Page 117 '
1  Ilived in Bedminster? 1 MR. COLLINS: Do you you swear to telf the
2 MR. BOLASH: Actually, two years, but my 2 time truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth
3 parents have lived here since 1959. My father built 3 sohelp you God?
4 the house at 150 Somerset Terace in 1959, SoI'm 4 MS. SMITH: Ido. [have a couple of
5  wvery, probably more than anybody else, I'm more 5  questions. One of the things that you had said, Mr. |
6  familiar with the Stevenson Farm than anybedy here. 6  Lynch, was that if Sanofi, I'm serry I can't pronounce
7 And Mr. Lynch my question to you is: No 7 it, leaves that the electricity would still go into i
8  one here has mentioned Preston Terrace or Somerset 8  those buildings. But several times you were asked if
9 Terrace. Have you been there? 9  they, you know, who is going to benefit from the 1
10 THE WITNESS: I've been to Somerset Terrace | 10 electricity? And you had said that it was going back
11  actually for an unfortunate fire that happened probably | 11 in and then it would go to JCP&L and - but my question %
12 about four, five years ago. 12 would be, if T move out of my house today and I don't i
13 MR. BOLASH: Oh, I remember that. So my 13 turn off my cable and it still went there T would end %
14  understanding is there’s not going to be a berm that's 14  up paying for it. So who would end up paying for this g
15 built on this part of the property? 15 electricity that would be geing into this building if %
16 THE WITNESS: Is that what the question is? 16  the pharmaceutical company left before the lease was g
17 MR. BOLASH: Yes. 17 over? .
18 THE WITNESS: No. We are planning to both | 18 THE WITNESS: The responsible party because i
19  from -- both from Preston and from Somerset to create | 19 if's still paid to the -- the meter is in the name of é
20  that barrier such that from your homes, from your 20  thetenant. And the meter is actually installed by the :E
21  properties, homes and property you will not see the 21 local utility. So like your cable, you make the é
22 facility. So there will be both vegetation and in 22 payment to the cable company, the meter, the electric i
23 places necessary a berm built. 23 there still would be a requirement to pay for the meter %
24 MR. BOLASH: So this berm cannot be built 24 1o the local utility. And what I was saying was that i
25 25

there's going to be - even if Sanofi vacates the !
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1 building there's still an electric load, unless they 1 THE WITNESS: It's Silica.
2 tumn everything off, meaning all of the emergency 2 MBS, SMITH: Silica has carcinogenics in it
3 systems, the sprinkler systems, et cetera, there's 3 and it causes different things like autoimmune
4 still an electric load there, albeit less than it is as 4 deficiencies: Lupus, chronic obstructive pulmonary
5  anoccupied building. The excess electricity that is 5 disease.
6  produced in that case goes to JCP&L, which is the locat 6 MR. HALL: Is that a question?
7 utility, JCP&L would then scttle up with us as the 7 MS, SMITH: No, it's not a question. I'm
8  energy producer for the electricity portion of that. 8  sorry. Allright, Excuse me, sir. T have been
9 MS. SMITH: Okay. That's one of the 9  treating you and everybody else here by speaking in a
10  questions. Even though I'm not sure [ really 10  rational voice, which is what I teach my patients, So
11  understand the answer, please forgive me, Ispentmany {11  1would prefer not to be talked to in an emotional
12 years in the Marine Corps, so talking intelligently has 12 voice, because it really doesn't make me feel :
13 never been really identified as a characieristic of 13  comfortable speaking up here. f
14  mine. 14 8o my question would be, have you heard i
15 MR. COLLINS: You're doing very well. 15  that Agent Orange was used in Vietnam? 5
16 MS, SMITH: Again, if I move out of my 16 THE WITNESS: Yes. I've heard that,
17 house, or if I have a private business and T move out 17 MS. SMITH: Have you heard that when it was é
18  of where I'm paying big bucks fo rent and I'm going fo 18  first used as a defoliant they thought it was deemed o
19  be paying for services [ would think that those 19  harmless? %
20  services would stop. They would have to stop, because | 20 THE WITNESS: T honestly have not spent a %
21  otherwise it really isn’t cost effective to anybody, 21 lot of time -- no, I haven't. : i
22  But that wasn't reaily a question. 22 MS. SMITH: Okay. So you would net know ;
23 My second question would be, you had talked 23 then that Agent Orange aciually affects people in
24 gbout there is no glare from the solar panels, But my 24 different ways, including different cancers?
25  question would be about the heat. They would be 25 MR. HALL: I'm sorry, but she's testifying,
Page 119 Page 1211
1  generating heat. So the beautiful birds and hawks and 1  and he's saying that he didn't know about it. :
2 sparrows and everything that you see floating around 2 MS. SMITH: Bui you said to make everything
3 Somerset Hills would be affected by the heat from these 3 asaquestion, so I'm asking him as a question.
4 solar panels; correct? 4 MR. HALL: But it has to be a relevant
5 THE WITNESS: Ihave never seen a report 5  question.
6  that suggests that. 6 MS. SMITH: Excuse me, sir. The question I
7 MS. SMITH: Okay. One of the other 7 first asked was, did you know that Agent Orange was
8  questions that was asked by one of the attorneys is at 8  deemed harmless? He answered no.
9 the end of the life of the solar panels, which could be 9 MR, HALL: Then you can't ask him more
10  anywhere from 20 years to, let's be generous and say 50 | 10 questions because he says he doesn't know.
11  years, end of 50 years what happens to those solar 11 © MS. SMITH: Excuse me, sir. Idid not
12 panels? You explained that you would be taking them 12 interrupt you, even when you belittled the people who
13 out, but where do you put them once you take them owt? 113 reside in Bridgewater. Twould expect the same
14 THE WITNESS: Depending on the remaining 14  respect.
15  economic use for life we may deploy them into another |15 MR, HALL: Ididn't belitile anyone. 1
16  project. Ifthere is better technology, if there's not 16  apologize if T said anything -- ;
17  areason to keep those panels they would then goand be | 17 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Ma'am, I think the I best
18  recycled, 18  thingto dois-- |
12 MS. SMITH: Even though a lot of the solar 19 MR.HALL: Tl shut up.
2¢  panels that are being made have Silicon and other 20 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Mr. Hall, bear with me.
21  material in them that cannot be recycled? 21  Ma'am, it's no problem. Ireatize that you're nota
22 THE WITNESS: Well, Silicon is sand, so it 22  trained attorney, so some of these questions are maybe %
23 would just be reused. 23 notonpoint. We're going to fry to give you as much 3
24 MS. SMITH: Allright. So Silicon, from 24  latitde as we can. H
2 25 1 think it's going to be very difficult for Wé

BT TR Y e N T e o E T e Ze e e

31 (Pages 118 to 121)




Page 122

Page 124}

1 Mr. Lynch to testify to any medical issues, anything 1 that the owners didn't allow Sanofi to use the land and
2 that happened in Vietnam. I just don't think we're 2 the buildings?
3  goingto go anywhere with that, and I understand where 3 THE WITNESS: We did not follow up with the
4 youmight be going, but I'm not sure he's the right one 4 landiords directly to confirm that.
5 toaskit There will be other witnesses that may come 5 MR. COLLINS: And just to get this cleared.
&  up that may be in a better position, but I would &  The owners of the land you said are Entity "X." The
7 recommend maybe you think about pointing the questions 7 owners of the building are some other entities. Can
8  towards some of the testimony that you heard fonight. 8  you state the names of the owners, or if you don't have
g MS. SMITH: Definitely, Mr. Boxer. Yes, 9 it here tonight can you get the Board a copy of the :
10 Mr Boxer. Mr. Martin isn't here. 10 names of those owners? f\
1l CHATRMAN BOXER: Yes. I'm incognito. 11 THE WITNESS: We can get the information, 3
12 MS. SMITH: I'm sorry. So my other r2 MR. HALL: Tunderstand it's a condominium ,
13 question would be the fact that you had talked about 13 type of -- we'll provide that, %
14  the pharmaceutical company not wanting the solar panels | 14 MR. COLLINS: Okay. So basically the §
1%  ontheir property. And then you indicated that there 15  owners -- the request that I have for the Board and §
16  was no follow-up. -Can I just ask how you heard that 16  this record is the names of the owners of the land ‘§
17  Sanofi didn't want this? 17  where the parking lots are located on. Alsc the names §
18 THE WITNESS: I don't believe I ever said 18  of the owners of the land that the buildings are on é
19  that they didn't want it. What I said was that they 19 that are different than the buildings. And then the é
20 were not given permission by the property owners, both 20 owners of the buildings that the rooftops and their J
21 the building and the -- the property there is owned by 21 ownership of roofiops could be known. Thank you. %
22 muitiple owners. So the parking lfots, for example, are 22 MS. SMITH: Thank you very much,
23 owned by Entity "X," where the buildings in which they 23 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Thank you. Isthere
24 may reside are owned by different owners, Andsowhat |24 anybody else from the public that would like fo come
25 they were told when they inquire -- as [ was told was 25 up? Hi, how are you doing? Come on up and introduce ||
Page 123 Page 125§
1 when Sanofi inquired as to putting solar on either the 1 yourself. ;
2 buildings or the parking lots that the landlords, the 2 MS. TERRAGLIA: Good evening. My name is 5
3 respective landlords did not give them permission to do 3 Daniel Terraglia. I reside at 77 Preston Terrace,
4 that 4 Bedminster.
5 So, 1 can't attest to -- to whether or not 5 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Mr, Hall, just for
6 their desire, what their desire may have been. 6  plamning purposes, I think we'll probably go unti}
7 MR. SMITH: Okay. So I guess the question 7 about 10:15, if that works, and probably not take
8  should have been, and you're right, you did not say 8  another witness.
9 Sanofl said no. When you were told that the muliiple 9 MR. HALL: No, there's no point. T agree.
10 of owners were not in agreement with putting up solar 10 CHAIRMAN BOXER: We'll try to let a couple
11 panels there was no follow-up by your company for this 11 more citizens speak and see how the times works. Go
12 multi -- I'm sure multi-miilion dellar project? 12 ahead, Ma'am, I'm sorry.
13 THE WITNESS: No. We, you know, Sanofiand | 13 MS. TERRAGLIA: Good evening. Mr, Lynch,
14 the individuals that we have been dealing with are very 14  you stated that you had done a study on another site.
15  high within the organization. They've been in their 15 My question is: The study on the other site that you
16  positions within the organizations for many years. We 16  had done is it comparable in the size of the site that
17  had no reason to question the information that they 17  youare suggesting for this Kirby property?
18  gaveus. And so upon receipt of that information we i8 THE WITNESS: The only analysis we had --
19 then started looking for aliernative sites and 19  the analysis I was making reference to was when we
20  ultimately arrived on the Kirby site that met all of 20 first staried -- when we responded to the RRP the RRR
21  the needs thai we have, the criteria that we had to 21 was {0 put it on the company's own sites. And we
22 produce power. 22 presented that, and it was following thai that they
23 MR. COLLINS: Mr. Lynch, you do have to 23 followed up with the property, folks that control the
24 answer the question. The question was, did you follow 24 property. d
up after, with Sanofi or the owners after you learned
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1 Mr. Lynch to testify to any medical issues, anything 1 that the owners didn't ailow Sanofi to use the land and
2 that happened in Vietnam, [ just don't think we're 2 the buildings? .
3 going to go anywhere with that, and I understand where 3 THE WITNESS: We did not follow up with the
4 youmight be going, but I'm not sure he's the right one 4 landlords directly to confirm that. :
5  toaskit. There will be other witnesses that may come 5 MR. COLLINS: And just to get this cleared.
&  upthat may be in a better position, but I would 6  The owners of the land you said are Entity "X." The
7 recommend maybe you think about pointing the questions | 7  owners of the building are some cther entities. Can
8  towards some of the testimony that you heard tonight. 8  you state the names of the owners, or if you don't have |
5 MS. SMITH: Definitely, Mr. Boxer. Yes, 9 it here tonight can you get the Board a copy of the
10 Mr, Boxer. Mr. Martin isn't here. 10  names of those owners? é
11 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Yes. Pm incognito, 11 THE WITNESS: We can get the information. :
12 MS. SMITH: I'm sorry. So my other 12 MR. HALL: Iunderstand it's a condominium ;
13 question would be the fact that you had talked about 13 type of -- we'll provide that.
14  the pharmaceutical company not wanting the solar panels | 14 MR. COLLINS: Okay. So basically the
15  ontheir property. And then you indicated that there 15  owners -- the request that T have for the Board and
16  wasno follow-up. CanlI just ask how you heard that 16  thisrecord is the names of the owners of the land
17 Sanefi didn't want this? 17  where the parking lots are located on. Also the names
13 THE WITNESS: I don't believe I ever said 18  of the owners of the land that the buildings are on
1%  that they didn't want it. What I said was that they 19 that are different than the buildings. And then the
20 were not given permission by the property owners, both 20 owners of the buildings that the roofiops and their
21 the building and the -- the property there is owned by 21 ownership of roefiops could be known, Thank you. x
22 multiple owners. So the parking lots, for example, are 22 MS, SMITH: Thank you very much, g
23 owned by Entity "X," where the buildings in which they 23 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Thank you. Is there
24 may reside are owned by different owners, Andsowhat |24  anybody else from the public that would like to come
25 sthey were told when they inquire -- as I was told was 25  up? Hi, how are.you doing? Come on up and introduce
Page 123 Page 125]
1 when Sanofi inquired as to putting solar on either the 1 yourself. '
2 buildings or the parking lots that the landlords, the 2 MS. TERRAGLIA: Good evening. My name is
3 respective fandlords did not give them permission to do 3 Daniel Terraglia. I reside at 77 Preston Terrace,
4 that 4 Bedminster.
5 So, I can't attest to -- to whether or not 5 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Mr. Hall, just for
6 their desire, what their desire may have been, 6  planning purposes, I think we'l probably go until
7 MR. SMITH: Okay. Solguess the question 7 about 10:15, if that works, and probably not take
8  should have been, and you're right, you did not say 8  another witness.
¢  Sanofi said no. When you were told that the multiple 9 MR. HALL: No, there's no peint. T agree.
10 of owners were not in agreement with putting up solar 10 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Welttrytoletacouple f
11 panels there was no follow-up by your comparny forthis | 11 more citizens speak and see how the times works. Go b
12 multi -- I'm sure multi-million dollar project? 12 ahead, Ma'am, I'm sorry.
13 THE WITNESS: No. We, you know, Sanofiand | 13 MS. TERRAGLIA: Good evening. Mr. Lynch, |
14  the individuals that we have been dealing with are very 14 you stated that you had done a study on another site. :
15  high within the organization. They've been in their 15 My question is: The study on the other site that you {
16  positions within the organizations for many years. We 16  had done is it comparable in the size of the site that :
17  had no reason to question the information that they 17  you are suggesting for this Kirby property?
18 gaveus. And so upon receipt of that information we 18 THE WITNESS: The only analysis we had --
19  then started looking for alternative sites and 19  the analysis I was making reference to was when we
20  ultimately arrived en the Kirby site that met all of 20 first started -- when we responded o the RFP, the RFP
21 the needs that we have, the criteria that we had to 21  wastoput it on the company's own sites. And we
22 produce power. 22 presented that, and it was following that that they
23 MR. COLLINS: Mr. Lynch, you do have o 23 followed up with the property, folks that conirol the
24 answer the question. The question was, did you follow 24 property. o
25  up after, with Sanofi or the owners after you learned 25 SECRETARY LINDSEY: Tom, I'm sorry, they're
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1 making reference that you didn't swear her in. She 1 that you can provide to us that is relevant to the
2 wasn't sworn in. 2 noise that would be produced in an area such as by the
3 MR. COLLINS: We like to swear people 3 Kirby Farm on Country Club Road?
4 making questions, except attorneys becanse we respect 4 THE WITNESS: The answer is, yes. g
5  that a statement might be made that might be an 5 MS. TERRAGLIA: Okay. Isthere any chance .
6  unexpected statement and we like the record to be -- 6  that you can provide that or direct us?
7 MS. DONATO: Tunderstand. Thank you. 7 THE WITNESS: We will have that as part of
8 MR, COLLINS: Cormect. Sorry, Ma'am. Do 8  the testimony that I believe it's our engineers can go
%  you swear or affirm to tell the truth, the whole truth, 9  through.
10  and nothing but the truth so help you God? 10 MS. TERRAGLIA: Thank you. Also, is there
11 MS, TERRAGLIA: 1do, 11 studies done that we can find that we all that live
12 MR. COLLINS: And I don't think you made a 12 over in Somerset Terrace and Preston Terrace and
13 statement, but if you made any statements that you -- 13 Victory Road we use well water. How do we know that
14 are the statements you've made are true to the best of 14 the runoff will not affect our well water?
15  your knowledge? 15 MR. HALL: T think our engineer can
16 MS. TERRAGLIA: Yes. 16  respond.
17 MR, COLLINS: Are there any changes that 17 " THE WITNESS: 1believe it's part of the
18  you want to make to any statements you might -- 18  stormwater management plan. 1 said, I believe, so I'm
19 MS. TERRAGLIA: No changes. 1%  notahundred percent sure.
20 THE WITNESS: So the analysis we did wason | 20 CHAIRMAN BOXER: I think probably that one
21  the 55 Corporate Drive, we'll call it Campus. Andthen |21 we'll deal with through the engingers. 1 also think
22 we -- the next analysis was on the Kirby property. 22 the sound issue just for planning purposes wili becorne
23 MS, TERRAGLIA: Okay. But my question is, 23 the point-of focus, So we should be thinking about
24  you're talking about doing a study on another sife, and 24 acoustical studies, because I think that each of these
25  from the way that [ understood was that you're talking 25  sites are different elevation, proximity to where
Page 127 Page 129
1 about you did a study where you placed other solar 1 houses are, elevations to berms in natural vegetation I
2 panels on another site. My question is then, have you 2 think affects sound, so we should be thinking abou
3 done a sound study where you will find out how this 3 that as the hearing goes on. :
4 affects houses and residents in the nearby area, what 4 MS. TERRAGLIA: And one last question.
5  sound levels going to be produced by these 40,000-plus 5  This refers to something, Mr. Lynch, that you stated
& solar panels? ' 6  earlier. If and when you have to remove any of the
7 THE WITNESS: I'm sorry, I should have let 7 pilings you say that it won't take much to till the
8 you finish your question before I answered the first 8 earth to return it back to the state that you found it
9  time. The panels themselves are noiseless. The noise 9  now. Buithe question is: How deep do these pilings
10 comes from the inverter, And we have actually on the 10 go? And you say that you won't have to till very much
11 Branchburg project we had fo do a sound -- we had fo 11 to return that earth to the condition that it is now.
12 bring in a sound noise expert that I think is -- 12 How much effort would it take fo fix that fractured
i3 MR. HALL: Acoustical. 13 carth of putting these pilings in?
14 THE WITNESS: Excuse me, acoustical expert 14 CHAIRMAN BOXER: I'm sorry, Ma'am. Mr.
15  isthe professional name, who did an analysis based on 15  Hall, my thought for you is that I think some of these
16  the noise that's generated at the -- from the piece of 16  questions could be very technical and I don't really
17  equipment, and then going out "X" number of feet from {17 see Mr. Lynch as the expert in terms of pilings and
18  the equipment. 18  depth and soil compaction.
19 MS. TERRAGLIA: Okay., Butinmy question 19 MS. TERRAGLIA: With all due respect, it's
20  being the same site, is it along the same size? And 20 justthat it was a comment on something that he had
21  alsoisiiin an agricuttural area, or are we talking 21 stated. S ‘ R
22 about Branchburg maybe on Routes 202/206, Routes 22 | 22 CHAIRMAN BOXER: T think that some of these
23  where there is other ouiside noises becanse you're on a 23 questions that we're going to have are probably going
24  much more suburban area than you are, say, on Country |{ 24 to have to be directed over to the professionals to
25  ClubRoad? So is there -~ do you have some information | 25 deal with this. So, I mean, I think you can continue.
33 (Pages 126 to 129)
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1 making reference that you didn't swear her in, She 1 that you can provide to us that is relevant to the

2 wasn't swom in. 2 noise that would be produced in an area such as by the

3 MR. COLLINS: We like to swear people 3 Kirby Farm on Country Club Road?

4 making questions, except attorneys because we respect 4 THE WITNESS: The answer is, yes.

5  that a statement might be made that might be an 5 MS. TERRAGLIA: Okay. Is there any chance

6  unexpected statement and we like the record to be -- 6  that you can provide that or direct us?

7 MS. DONATO: I'understand. Thank you. 7 THE WITNESS: We will have that as part of

8 MR. COLLINS: Correct. Sorry, Ma'am. Do 8  the testimony that I believe it's our engineers can go

9 you swear or affirm to tell the truth, the whole truth, 9 through.
10  and nothing but the truth 50 help you God? 10 MS. TERRAGLIA: Thank you. Also, is there
11 MS. TERRAGLIA: Ido. 11  studies done that we can find that we all that live
i2 MR. COLLINS: AndIdon't think you made a 12 overin Somerset Terrace and Preston Terrace and
13 statement, but if you made any statements that you -- 13 Victory Road we use well water. How do we know that _
14  are the statements you've made are true to the best of 14 the runoff will not affect our well water? E
15  your knowledge? 15 MR. HALL: I think our engineer can :
16 MS. TERRAGLIA: Yes. 16  respond. %
17 MR, COLLINS: Are there any changes that 17 THE WITNESS: 1believe it's part of the i
18  you want to make o any statements you might -- 18  stormwater management plan, T said, I believe, so Tm §
19 MS. TERRAGLIA: No changes. 1%  not ahundred percent sure. %
20 THE WITNESS: So the analysis we did wason | 20 CHAIRMAN BOXER: 1 think probably that one [
21  the 55 Corporate Drive, we'll call it Campus. Andthen |21  we'll deal with through the engineers. Talso think g
22 we -- the next analysis was on the Kirby property. 22 the sound issue just for planning purposes will become %
23 MS. TERRAGLIA: Okay. But my questionis, |23  the point of focus. So we should be thinking about §
24  you're talking about doing a study on another site, and 24 acoustical studies, because I think that each of these :
25  from the way that [ understood was that you're talking 25  sites are different elevation, proximity fo where :
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1 about you did a study where you placed other solar 1 houses are, elevations to berms in natural vegetation I ?

2 panels on another site. My question is then, have you 2 think affects sound, so we should be thinking about i

3 done a sound study where you will find out how this 3 that as the hearing goes on. [

4 affects houses and residents in the nearby area, what 4 MS. TERRAGLIA: And one last question.

5  sound levels going to be produced by these 40,000-plus 5  This refers to something, Mr, Lynch, that you stated H

&  solar panels? 6 earlier. If and when you have to remove any of the 3

7 THE WITNESS: I'm sorry, I should have let 7  pilings you say that it won't take much to till the 3;

8  you finish your question before I answered the first 8 earth to return it back to the state that you found it §

9 time. The panels themselves are noiseless. The noise 9  now, Butthe question is: How deep do these pilings é
10  comes from the inverter. And we have actuaily on the 10 go? Andyou say that you won't have to till very much i
11  Branchburg project we had o do a sound — we had to 11  toreturn that earth to the condition that it is now.
12 bring in a sound noise expert that I think is -- 12  How much effort would it take to fix that fractured %
13 MR. HALL: Acoustical. 13 earth of putting these pilings in? E
14 THE WITNESS: Excuse me, acoustical expert 14 CHAIRMAN BOXER: I'm sorry, Ma'am. Mr. 3
15  isthe professional name, who did an analysis based on 15  Hall, my thought for you is that I think some of these §
16  the noise that's generated at the -- from the piece of 16  quesiions conld be very technical and I don't really %
17  equipment, and then going out "X" number of feet from | 17 see Mr. Lynch as the expert in terms of pﬂings and §
18  the equipment. 18  depth and soil compaction. ' §
19 MS. TERRAGLIA: Okay. But in my question 13 MS. TERRAGLIA: With all due respect, it's §
20 being the same site, is it along the same size? And 20  justthat it was a comment on something that he had f
21  alsois it in an agricultural area, or are we talking 21 stated. %
22 about Branchburg maybe on Routes 202/206, Routes 22 | 22 CHAIRMAN BOXER: I think that some of these {]
23 where there is other outside noises becanse youreona | 23 questions that we'te going to have are probably going %
24 much more suburban area than you are, say, on Couniry | 24 1o have to be directed over to the professionals to %
25 25  deal with this. So, I mean, I think you can continue 3

Club Road? So is there - do you have some information
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1 to probe, but I think we're going to prebably run Mr, 1 THE WITNESS: Well, I think from a direct
2 " Lynch through his technical limitations and I'm not 2 benefit the 30-plus acres that is currently under
3 sure that that's fair to anybody. 3 farmland assessment comes out of farmland assessment
4 MS. TERRAGLIA: Al right, Very good. 4 and gets taxed appropriately. So I would say there's a
5 MR, HALL: We will have an engineer that 5  economic contribution that comes to the township which
6 will testify and we'll answer all your questions. 6 al of the residents should benefit from.
7 CHAIRMAN BOXER: And you will be able to 7 Part of the transaction with Sanofi is
B come back. 8  there's economic benefits to Sanofi for that. Andas]
9 MS. TERRAGLIA: I'm just commenting on a 9 noted earlier there's approximately 3,000 employees
10 statement that he made, 10  that on a relatively daily basis during the workweek
11 CHAIRMAN BOXER: And save those questions, { 11 arrive there. And as you had worked at that site, you
12 ‘because there will be people up here that will answer 12 know, the closest place to pick up a gallon of milk is :
13 itforall ofus, 13 either the Whole Foods -- the soon-te-be Whole Foods or |;
14 MS. TERRAGLIA: Thank you. 14  Kings. Ithink the closest place for soreone to fill ;
15 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Sir, we're just going to 15  their car up happens to also be in Pluckemin.
15  take one more. Soyou're welcome to come up and -- le So, I think what we are trying -- part of
17  we'reonly going to take one, We're only going to be 17 our proposal on doing these net-metered projects is to
18  five or 10 minutes. 18  reduce the cost of efectricit)} for our power purchaser.
19 MR. CATUCCI: My name is Ken Catucei. 1 19 That .hopeﬁlﬂy makes it a little more challenging as
20 live on 20 Preston Terrace. 20 they think about picking up and moving somewhere else
21 MR. COLLINS: Sir, please raise your right 21 and they take those jobs, and that economic engine that
22 hand, ’ 22 we in Bedminster benefit from vis-a-vis their dollars
23 MR. CATUCCI: I've been there for 20-plus 23 spent in the Pluckemin area and elsewhere.
24 years. I won't cut you off if you don't cut me off. 24 So, I would say from a direct contribution
25 MR, COLLINS: 1 just need to get you sworn. 25 tothe residents, one is, if the project is ultimately
Page 131 Page 133 |
1 So, do you swear or affirm to tell the truth, the whole 1 approved and the land portion thereof becomes —-
2 truth, and nothing but the truth so help you God? 2 gencrates more tax dollars; secondly -- without, you
3 MR. CATUCCL Yes, I do. First question, I 3 know, clearly, and I'm not going to argue that people
4" just want to make sure I heard the earlier response. 4 have different points of view, but we're not creating
5  The owners of 55 Corporate Drive, the building I worked 5 any more people on the school system. We're not
6 at for about five-plus years, do we know the reason 6§  creating any more infrastructure draw. And so -- and
7 that they did not want the solar af their facility? 7 thenthe economic benefits of having such a large
8 THE WITNESS: Idon't know. 8  corporate tenant just over the border from Bedminster,
9 MR. CATUCCT: Just a little comment from a 2 MR. CATUCCI: Justio followup. I just
10  space perspective for those who haven't been there and 10  want to make sure I understood, because I guess I
11 youcan't see it from the road. It's a huge facility: 131 understoed Bedminster getting the taxes. T'm not sure,
12 Four buildings, a lot of roof. It's a huge parking lot 12 and T look at the audience, I'm not sure that I heard
13 facility as well. Similar to Disney where you're 13 the direct for the residents. Can you just repeat that
14 waiting for the bus to take you to the building, so 14 response?
15  that's how big it is. So thank you for that answer, 15 THE WITNESS: Well, if you've got more
16 My next question is, how many installs has 16  property tax dollars coming in, and we all live within
17  KDC done where the recipient of the power or the power | 17 a two percent cap, you've got one more contributor to
18  comes from a different town to where the recipient 18  the property tax.
19  receives the power? i9 MR. CATUCCI: But that's -~ it's probably
20 THE WITNESS: Idon't believe any. 20  indirect, right? Similar to how you said earlier that,
21 MR. CATUCCI: Okay. My last question: In 21 youknow, the benefit of the electricity - okay. I
22 vour view what are the direct benefits of this solar 22  eppreciate the answer. I'm not sure I agree or totally
23 plant to the township of Bedminster, as well as its 23 understand it, but thank you for your response.
24 residents? And just for clarity, that is direct 24 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Thank you very much. Mr.

Hall, T think what we'll do at this point is if's after
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1 10 and I would suggest, we're probably not quite done 1 what's the name of the school?

2 with Mr. Lynch and there may be some other people that 2 SECRETARY LINDSEY: H's the Bedminster

3 wantto question himand [ -- -3 Township School.

4 MR. HALL: That's fine, 4 MR. COLLINS: Not here at the municipal

5 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Mr. Cellins, T think at 5  building, right up the street at 7 pam. There will be

¢  this point what do you suggest, that we probably 6  no further notice.

7 camy-- 7 MR. HALL: And we agree to an extension of

8 MR. COLLINS: Yes, we should canytoa 8  time to the end of November. There'sno guestion

9  date certain. A date that had been mentioned in the 9  there.

10 past was the second Thursday of Novemnber, which is 10 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Thank you very much. We
11 November 14th. 11 appreciate it.
12 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Right. 12 Mr. Eynch, we'll continue on -- we have a
13 MR. COLLINS: And it's up to the Board and 13 few more citizens that would like to talk, so we just
14 the Chair and maybe the attorneys who might want to 14 plan on you coming back on the 14th. For everybody
15  think about it, but | believe we could use the school 15  that's out here we'll see you on the 14th. Thank you
16  andthe larger meeting room of the school that night if 16  very much. Do we have a motion fo adjourn?
17  we wanted to. 17 BOARD MEMBER GUTTSCHALL: Motion.
18 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Mr, Hall, I'm going to 18 BOARD MEMBER RODELIUS: So moved.
19 leave this one actually for you to think about. If we 19 CHAIRMAN BOXER: Thank you very much.
20  have it here and we end up having more than 150 people, | 20 {The hearing on this application adjowrns
21 mythought is that we'll be conservative and we can set 21 at10:10pm.)
22 the school up on the 14th. That way we take all the 22
23 risk out of the hearing. 23
24 MR, HALL: I agree, and Trina, did you 24
25  confirm that it's available? 25
Page 135 Page 137§

1 SECRETARY LINDSEY: The school didrespond | 1 CERTIFICATE

2 and they did say that they believed it was available 2 :

3 thatnight. I dowant to point out, though, that the 3 I, IRIS 1.A ROSA, a Notary Public and Certified

4 school does not have a recording system. So the 4 Shorthand Reporter of the State of New Jersey, do

5 meeting will not be recorded. We obviously have the 5  hereby certify that the foregoing is a true and

6  stenographer, but they do not have a recording system &  accurate transcript of the testimony as taken

7 in that meeting room. 7  stenographically by and before me at the time, place,

3 CHATRMAN BOXER: Let me ask Mr. Collins 8  and on the date hereinbefore set forth.

9 about this, Ts that an issue? 9 1 DO FURTHER CERTIFY that I am neither a
10 MR, COLLINS: No, that can be the verbatim 10 relative nor employee nor attorney nor counsel of any
11 recording, 11 of the parties to this action, and that I am neither a
12 MR. HALL: We'll provide the transcript. 12  relative nor employf:e of .such atton}eyhor cm.msel, and
13 MR. COLLINS: We already have the i that I am not financially interested in the action.

14  understanding that we're going to receive the 15

12 D-anscrl;:/:_:RSI(-)LTLHJELI-S f\;1&:11 provide tonight's IRISLA ROSA, CSR, RPR

o ’ 16  Certificate No. 301 00162800

L7 transcriph 17 Dated: 10-17-13

18 CHAIRMAN BOXER: We appreciate that. And 18

19  ifit's okay with you then we'li go ahead and plan on 19

20  the meeting on the 14th, 20

21 MR. HALL: [ agree, that makes sense. 21

22 MR. COLLINS: So for the public’s 22

23 information this case which started fonight and was 23

24  noticed for tonight is cartied to a date certain of 24

25 25

November 14th, 2013, at the school name is the -~
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PRECISION REPORTING SERVICE

Certified Shorthand Reporters

227 Christopher Columbus Drive, #403B
Jersey City, NJ 07302-5493

(908) 642-4299

MEMO

DATE: October 30, 2013
TO: Bedminster Township Land Use Board
ATTN: TRINA LINDSEY .

RE: KDC Solar Application — Correction Pages

Ms. Lindsey,

We received a request from Gary Hall to check on the following three areas of
the transcript where he believed a transcription error was made:

"Review of the franscript disclosed the following:

Page 94, Line 2 - “there will be a metal mix planted” — this should refer to a

“meadow” mix.
Page 93, Line 9 - “PTA” should be “PPA”.
Page 125, Line, 20 - “RRP” should be “RFP”. "

After our reporter's notes were checked, it was determined that they were indeed what we refer
to as sound-alike "hearing errors," so we have made the three corrections and have attached the transcript in
three separate formats. Hard copies of the three pages are being sent to you, also.

Thank you!
Bridget Lombardozzi, CSR, RMR, CRR, CLR
Precision Reporting Service

cc: Gary Hall, Esq.
Encl.







